DISCIPLINE OF PSYCHIATRY SCHOLARSHIP

20

200

1

June 18, 2021 Faculty of Medicine

DAY



AGENDA

Time	Торіс	Presenter
12:00	Welcome Address	Dr. Weldon Bonnell
12:05	Keynote Address: The Grenfell Effect, Medical Memoirs, and	Dr. J.T.H. Connor
	Medical Adventures in Newfoundland and Labrador: The 1968	
	Summer IGA Travelogue of Dr. Don Bates	

	Completed Research	
12:30	Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Therapy for Insomnia in Psychiatric Disorders: A Single Arm Pilot Study	Dr. Chris Earle
12:50	Increasing Awareness of the Connection Between Breastfeeding and Mental Health Through an Educational Session for Healthcare Providers	Dr. Sara Dalley
1:10	Mental Health Nursing Follow Up and Attempted Suicide Risk Reduction	Dr. Jordan Brennan
1:30	A Polarizing Topic: Assessing the Knowledge of and Attitudes Towards Repetitive Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation in NL.	Dr. Graeme Campbell
1:50	Patterns in Psychiatric Emergency Department Utilization	Dr. Stuart Gill
2:10	Perceived Satisfaction With Physical Activity in Resident Physicians at Memorial University	Dr. Kevin Fowler
2:30	The Evaluation of the Level of Comfort of the Individuals of the Interdisciplinary Team in Advocating for the Acquirement of a Clinic for the Use of Ketamine in Adults With Major Depressive Disorder After a Teaching Session About the Current CANMAT Task Force Guidelines on a Virtual Platform	Dr. Gabrielle Lapointe
2:50	Training in Telepsychiatry: Results From a National Study	Dr. Angelique Myles

3:10 Afternoon Break

	Research in Progress	
3:20	Psychosis Management: Early Psychosis Intervention, Risk of Relapse, and Tools To Predict Relapse	Dr. Dave Lundrigan
3:35	Usage of the Adult Acute Care Delirium Protocol Among Residents	Dr. Jordan Power
3:50	Rural Postgraduate Psychiatry Training in Canada: Availability, Incentives, and Barriers	Dr. Drea Uzans
4:05	Retrospective Review of Anticholinergic Burden Before and After Psychiatric Hospitalization in Elderly Patients	Dr. Jessica Hung King Sang
4:20	Effect of the COVID Pandemic on Outpatient No-Show Rates	Dr. Duncan MacIver

4:35	Adjudication	Dr. Paul Moorehead
4:45	Adjudication Feedback	Dr. Holly Etchegary
	•	Dr. Timothy Hierlihy
4:55	Closing Remarks	Dr. Weldon Bonnell
5:00	Adjourn	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Keynote Address	1
The Grenfell Effect, Medical Memoirs, and Medical Adventures in Newfoundland and Labrador: The 1968 Summer IGA Travelogue of Dr. Don Bates	1
Completed Research	2
Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Therapy for Insomnia in Psychiatric Disorders: A Single Arm Pilot Study	2
Increasing Awareness of the Connection Between Breastfeeding and Mental Health Through an Educational Session for Healthcare Providers	4
Mental Health Nursing Follow Up and Attempted Suicide Risk Reduction	7
A Polarizing Topic: Assessing the Knowledge of and Attitudes Towards Repetitive Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation in NL	9
Patterns in Psychiatric Emergency Department Utilization1	1
Perceived Satisfaction With Physical Activity in Resident Physicians at Memorial University	3
The Evaluation of the Level of Comfort of the Individuals of the Interdisciplinary Team in Advocating for the Acquirement of a Clinic for the Use of Ketamine in Adults With Major Depressive Disorder After a Teaching Session About the Current Canadian Network for Mood and Anxiety Treatments (CANMAT) Task Force Guidelines on a Virtual Platform: A Quality Improvement Study	ł
Training in Telepsychiatry: Results From a National Study1	7
An Online Psychotherapy Education Resource: Examination of Learner Satisfaction and Interprofessional Learning	0
Research in Progress	4
Psychosis Management: Early Psychosis Intervention, Risk of Relapse, and Tools To Predict Relapse	4
Usage of the Adult Acute Care Delirium Protocol Among Residents	9
Rural Postgraduate Psychiatry Training in Canada: Availability, Incentives, and Barriers	
Retrospective Review of Anticholinergic Burden Before and After Psychiatric Hospitalization in Elderly Patients	4
Effect of the COVID Pandemic on Outpatient No-Show Rates	7
PGY-1 Research/Scholarly Project Electives	
Introduction	
The Role of Caregivers in DBT for Adolescents	

Developing Additional Curriculum and Rotational Content Focused on Improving Medical Student and Psychiatry Resident Education Regarding Local Underserved Populations	42
A Survey of Physicians' Attitudes Towards and Perception of Supervised Consumption Sites and Other Harm Reduction Services in Newfoundland and Labrador	43
Formative Evaluation of Current Automatic Speech Recognition Technology in the Evaluation of Psychiatric Learners: Is Speech to Text Useful in the Academic Psychiatric Context?	
Effect of Smoke-Free Policies on Aggression in the Psychiatric Inpatient Setting	49
ADHD, College and Adulting Isn't There an App for That?	50
Immigrants and Refugees to Canada Are at an Increased Risk of Mental Health Issues With Compounding Barriers to Accessing Mental Health Services. A Literature Review and Idea for a Future Research Project	53
Predictive Value of Canadian Triage Acuity Scale Designation for Mental Health Complaints in a Psychiatric Emergency Department Upon Disposition and Length of Hospital Stay	55
To Admit or Not To Admit the Borderline Patient	

KEYNOTE ADDRESS

The Grenfell Effect, Medical Memoirs, and Medical Adventures in Newfoundland and Labrador: The 1968 Summer IGA Travelogue of Dr. Don Bates

PRESENTER:

J.T.H. Connor BSc MA MPhil PhD FRHistS

ABSTRACT:

A preponderance of physician autobiographies or medical memoirs are another distinctive feature of writings about Newfoundland and Labrador. Although he did not invent the genre, the English physician-missionary Sir Wilfred Grenfell (1865-1940), founder of the International Grenfell Association (IGA) in 1914, which oversaw a network of hospitals, nursing stations, hospital ships, schools, an orphanage, and co-operative stores across northern Newfoundland and southern Labrador, contributed much to its popularization though his own voluminous writings about Northern medical life and its adventures. The IGA was dependent on the expertise of American, British, and Canadian physicians and nurses, many of whom were permanent staff but some might only have worked seasonally; often these men and women would later emulate Grenfell, knowingly or otherwise, by writing their own autobiographies or medical memoirs. I have termed this process the "Grenfell Effect."

Dr Donald G. (Don) Bates (1933-2001) signed on with IGA as a "travelling doctor" for the summer months of 1968. Bates, a Canadian, graduated MD from Western University in 1958 and then received a PhD in history of medicine from Johns Hopkins University. He was a faculty member first at Hopkins, then in McGill University and is known for his scholarship on 17th-century English medicine. This presentation analyzes the unpublished transcript of tape recordings by Bates regarding his IGA adventure. Bates can be placed in the larger tradition of autobiographical narratives by IGA personnel (mercy mission flights in float planes, sailing on the hospital ship *Strathcona III*, staying at remote nursing stations), but this work affords a perspective that is not only clinical but also social, political, and ethnographical. Bates noted how the place still had Grenfellian overtones. Even then the IGA still functioned as an "old school" colonial outpost: Bates described how he did "house calls" dressed in suit and tie and carrying his doctor's bag as he awkwardly traversed piles of slippery fish guts on outport wharves. As his autobiographical travelogue reveals, Bates proved to himself that he could still be a doctor even though his life was now as a scholar; he discovered he never lost his clinical skills/acumen.

LEARNING OBJECTIVES:

- To review the activities of the International Grenfell Association
- To explicate the "Grenfell Effect"
- To discuss the professional, social, and intellectual significance of Bates's travelogue
- To consider the benefits of doctors writing

COMPLETED RESEARCH

Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Therapy for Insomnia in Psychiatric Disorders: A Single Arm Pilot Study

RESIDENT NAME:

Earle, Chris, PGY-5

SUPERVISOR NAME:

Jasinska, Anna, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

Half of patients with insomnia disorder have one or more psychiatric comorbidities. (1) Cognitive Behavioural Therapy for Insomnia (CBT-I) is effective in management of insomnia comorbid with mental disorders (2) but fewer studies exist examining internetdelivered formats. The effects from CBT-I on comorbid psychiatric conditions have received increasing interest as insomnia comorbid with psychiatric disorders is associated with more severe psychiatric symptomologies and CBT-I may improve both insomnia and psychiatric symptomology. (3) Post hoc subsamples of Internet CBT-I showed large effect size changes in depression, anxiety, and mental health quality-of-life (4), indicating this as an area for further study.

OBJECTIVES:

The purpose of this study was to determine the preliminary effectiveness of internet-based CBT-I on sleep, psychological symptoms, and functional outcomes in general psychiatric outpatients with insomnia and co-morbid psychiatric disorders under real world conditions.

METHODOLOGY:

A single arm pilot trial was conducted in 14 patients (93% female, mean age = 44.3, standard deviation = 13.5) with insomnia and psychiatric comorbidities recruited from outpatient psychiatry clinics. Patients had one or more psychiatric comorbidities which included depression (50%), anxiety (43%), OCD (7%), PTSD (7%), ADHD (7%).

Patients received CBT-I over 6 to 10 weekly sessions delivered via telehealth. Sleep parameters were measured using weekly Consensus Sleep Diary to calculate Sleep Latency (SL), Wake After Sleep Onset (WASO), Total Sleep Time (TST), and Sleep Efficiency (SE). Participants completed self-report measures of insomnia (Insomnia Severity Index), depression (Patient Health Questionnaire-9), anxiety (General Anxiety Disorder-7), and general function (Sheehan Disability Scale) at pre- and post-treatment intervals.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

High retention of study participants was observed with 93% of participants completing the intervention. Intention-to-treat analysis was applied. Internet delivered of CBT-I was associated with significant improvement in primary outcome of self-reported insomnia severity (mean difference = 12.6, p < 0.001). Statistically significant improvements in self-reported sleep parameters including sleep latency (33.9 min.), wake after sleep onset (44.3 min), and sleep efficiency (18.5%) were observed. Improvements in psychiatric symptoms and general function, although not-statistically significant, were also observed.

CONCLUSION(S):

In psychiatric outpatients with comorbid psychiatric disorders, internet-delivered CBT-I showed effectiveness for insomnia and self-reported sleep parameters under real world conditions. Non-significant improvements in measures of psychiatric symptomatology and general function were also observed. Future randomized controlled trials with active comparator and larger sample size are needed to further test the effect of CBT-I on psychological symptoms and general function in this population.

SYNOPSIS:

A single-arm pilot trial showed effectiveness of internet-delivered CBT-in improving symptoms of insomnia (ISI) and self-reported sleep parameters (SL, WASO, SE) in 14 psychiatric outpatients with mental health comorbidities. Non-significant improvements in measures of psychiatric symptomatology (PHQ9, GAD7) and general function (SDS) were observed indicating an area for further study.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

I have no actual or potential conflict of interest in relation to this program/presentation. I have no financial interests or relationships to disclose.

- 1. Edition F. Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders. Am Psychiatric Assoc. 2013;21.365.
- 2. Sánchez-Ortuño MM, Edinger JD. Cognitive-behavioral therapy for the management of insomnia comorbid with mental disorders. Current psychiatry reports. 2012 Oct 1;14(5):519-28.
- 3. Jansson-Fröjmark M, Norell-Clarke A. Cognitive behavioural therapy for insomnia in psychiatric disorders. Current sleep medicine reports. 2016 Dec;2(4):233-40.
- 4. Thorndike FP, Ritterband LM, Gonder-Frederick LA, Lord HR, Ingersoll KS, Morin CM. A randomized controlled trial of an internet intervention for adults with insomnia: effects on comorbid psychological and fatigue symptoms. Journal of clinical psychology. 2013 Oct;69(10):1078-93.

Increasing Awareness of the Connection Between Breastfeeding and Mental Health Through an Educational Session for Healthcare Providers

RESIDENT NAME:

Dalley, Sara, PGY-5

SUPERVISOR NAME:

Hickey, Cathy, MD FRCPC

RESEARCH ASSISTANT:

Cole, Rebecca, M.Sc Candidate

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

There have been numerous studies that have explored the complex relationship between breastfeeding and mental health. Although the directionality (and causal relationship) of this relationship remains unclear, several themes seem to emerge from the literature. One of these themes is that breastfeeding, when going well, may offer protection against stress and depressive symptoms in the postpartum period (1-5). Some studies have also demonstrated a link between breastfeeding challenges and symptoms of depression (6,7). Breastfeeding challenges are common with 60-80% of women experiencing problems (8). Due to the high incidence of breastfeeding challenges, early access to supports and appropriate interventions is likely of utmost importance. A Canadian study by Chaput et al (2006) showed that those who received breastfeeding supports and did not report a negative experience with those supports had lower depression rates.

Perinatal mental illness has also been shown to be associated with an increased risk of psychological and developmental disturbances in children including physical illnesses (9), stunted growth, difficult temperament and emotional and behavioral functioning(10).

Several factors may contribute to a possible association between depression and breastfeeding challenges. For example, challenges may lead to early cessation, which would remove any possible protective effects breastfeeding may have on mental health. The nature of the challenges itself, for example pain, could in turn contribute to depressive symptomatology. One theory suggests that depression may be associated with inflammation manifested by pro-inflammatory cytokines. Such cytokines increase during the 3_{rd} trimester and may further increase in response to postpartum factors such as pain and psychosocial stress (11).

OBJECTIVES:

To determine the effect of a \sim 45 minute educational session around breastfeeding and its relationship to mental health on attendee awareness, knowledge and attitudes around this issue.

To determine the perceived usefulness of a 45-minute educational session around breastfeeding and mental illness for health care providers.

METHODOLOGY:

Nine educational sessions were provided to various groups of health care providers who were involved in the care of peripartum and breastfeeding women. Three of these sessions were completed virtually (via Webex or Microsoft Teams) secondary to pandemic restrictions. Data was collected from consenting participants in the form of a pre and post session survey. These surveys were anonymously matched by using a unique identifier that the participant made themselves consisting of the first 3 letters of the street they live on and the first 3 letters of their month of birth. The survey consisted of 8 statements assessing perceived knowledge, attitudes and awareness around the topic of breastfeeding and mental illness as well as perceived usefulness and effectiveness of such a session. Statements were rated using Likert scales ranging from 1 (disagreement) to 10 (agreement).

Implied consent was obtained for this study. The survey included a description of the scope of the study and outlined risks as well as plans for dissemination. The survey was confidential and no identifying information was asked outside of profession.

Completion of the survey was completely voluntary.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

Descriptive statistics were used for the demographics of the study population. 163 session attendees completed pre/post session surveys and included nurses (133), medical residents (14), medical students (8), physicians (1), lactation consultants (1) and other (1). Paired t-test was used to find differences between pre- and post-answers of the same participants that were assessed on a Likert scale. The number of participants varied from question to question due to missing data. There were significant differences in post-answers for Q1 to Q5 inclusive as compared to pre-answers. There were no identified differences in mean values for Q6-Q8.

CONCLUSIONS:

Session attendees reported improvements in their awareness of the connection between breastfeeding and mental health, their perceived importance of this topic as being relevant to their practice, their awareness of the complexity of the relationship, their perceived knowledge of the topic and their perceived adequacy of training on this topic. These results suggest that a short educational session such as this one appears promising in improving health care providers awareness and knowledge of this topic. This, in turn could have a positive effect on care provided to women in the perinatal period.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

Author has no conflicts of interest to disclose. Given the fact that this study was used to evaluate an educational session developed by the researcher, ethics approval was not required as per consultation with HREA.

- 5. Yusuf, AS, et al., (2016). Breastfeeding and postnatal depression: a prospective cohort study in Sabah, Malaysia. Journal of Human Lactation, 32 (2), 277-81
- 6. Hahn-Holbrook, J, et al. (2013). Does breastfeeding offer protection against maternal depressive symptomatology? A prospective study from pregnancy to 2 years after birth. Archive of Women's Mental Health, 16, 411-422.
- 7. Mezzacappa, E., & Katlin, E. (2002). Breastfeeding is associated with reduced perceived stress and negative mood in mothers. *Health Psychology*, *21(2)*, 187-93.
- 8. Handlin L et al., (2009). Effects of suckling and skin-to-skin contact on maternal ACTH and cortisol levels during the second day postpartum influence of epidural analgesia and oxytocin in the perinatal period. *Breastfeeding Medicine*, *4*, 207-20.
- 9. Heinrichs et al. (2001) Effects of suckling on hypothalamic-pituitary adrenal axis responses to psychosocial stress in postpartum lactation women. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism, 86,* 4798-4804
- 10. Brown et al., (2015). Understanding the relationship between breastfeeding and depression: the role of pain and physical difficulties. *Journal of Advanced Nursing.*
- 11. Sipsma, H et al., (2017). Effect of breastfeeding on postpartum depressive symptoms among adolescent and young mothers. *The Journal of Maternal- Fetal and Neonatal Medicine, 31*, 1442-1447.
- 12. Chaput, K., Nettel-Aguirre, A., Musto, R., Adair, C., & Tough, C. (2016). Breastfeeding difficulties and supports and risk of postpartum depression in a cohort of women who have given birth in Calgary: a prospective cohort study. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, 4(1), 103-9
- 13. Raposa, E et al. (2014). The long-term effects of maternal depression: early childhood physical health as a pathway to offspring depression. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *54*(*10*), 88-93.
- 14. Stein A, et al. (2014). Effects of perinatal mental disorders on the fetus and child. *Lancet, 384(9956),* 1800-19.
- Kendall-Tackett, K. (2007). A new paradigm for depression in new mothers: The central role of inflammation and how breastfeeding and anti-inflammatory treatments protect maternal mental health. *International Breastfeeding Journal, 2 (6).*

Mental Health Nursing Follow Up and Attempted Suicide Risk Reduction

RESIDENT NAME:

Brennan, Jordan, PGY-5

SUPERVISORS:

- Dolezalek, Jan, MD FRCPC
- Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

Suicide remains a significant and difficult to predict public health issue. Prior research suggests the initial 3 months post-discharge from a psychiatric facility to be a high-risk time for completion of suicide, necessitating rapid follow-up during this period.

OBJECTIVES:

To determine whether referral to mental health nursing post-discharge might result in reduced suicide attempts during the first 3 months post-discharge from a psychiatric acute care unit. Secondary objective included determining whether nursing referral might reduce rate of completed suicide, or if there was an association between missed nursing follow-up appointments, and suicide attempts post-discharge.

METHODOLOGY:

The present study was a retrospective cohort design, reviewing a total N of 96 charts from psychiatric patients discharged from acute care psychiatric inpatient units, and who were either referred to a mental health discharge liaison nurse, or who had received treatment-as-usual during the 3 month period after their discharge. Clinical diagnoses, presentation severity, and demographic factors were noted as well as whether or not each case had attempted or completed suicide during this period.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

No association was found between nursing referral and severity, or between nursing referral and either attempted or completed suicide. Post-hoc analysis noted that those of younger (<35 years) age as well as those with a diagnosis of Borderline personality disorder (BPD) were more likely to attempt but not complete suicide during the 3-month post-discharge period.

CONCLUSION(S):

Limited evidence exists to support specific individual or wider public health interventions to reduce suicide rates per se at this time. Future research in this area will need to consider other methodological strategies (prospective, as well as retrospective case-controlled studies), while acknowledging the need to address the root societal and individual determinants of suicide moving forward.

SYNOPSIS:

The above study suggests that a significant association exists between diagnosis of BPD, younger age, and attempted suicide post-discharge from acute care services. This highlights the necessity for clinicians to remain aware of this risk, and for further research to determine if and how follow-up services might better serve these populations post-discharge in future

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

No conflicts of interest to disclose

- 1. Chung, D.T., Ryan, C.J., Hadzi-Pavlovic, D., Singh, S.P., Stanton, C., & Large, M.M. (2017). Suicide rates after discharge from psychiatric facilities: A systematic review and meta- analysis. JAMA Psychiatry, 74(7), 694-702.
- 2. SMARTRISK. (2009). The economic burden of risk in Canada. SMARTRISK: Toronto, ON. Statistics Canada (2009). Suicide rates: An overview. Retrieved from http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/82-624-x/2012001/article/11696-eng.htm.

A Polarizing Topic: Assessing the Knowledge of and Attitudes Towards Repetitive Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation in NL

RESIDENT NAME:

Campbell, Graeme, PGY-4

SUPERVISOR:

Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

Repetitive Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation (rTMS) has been approved in Canada for use in treatment resistant depression since 2002¹ and is a 1st line treatment for this diagnosis in the 2016 CANMAT clinical guidelines for treatment of adults with MDD². rTMS is available in most Canadian provinces but not yet offered in NL, and at this time there is a lack of formal education or training in rTMS at MUN for medical students and psychiatry residents. This is in keeping with the national trend, as a recent paper by Giacobbe et al³ revealed that while 56.5% (of 162) PGY 5 Canadian Psychiatry Residents felt rTMS familiarity should be required for licensing, only 3.1% felt they had become competent in rTMS use during training.

OBJECTIVES:

- 1. Obtain data on perceived levels of knowledge of, exposure to and desire for more education in rTMS.
- 2. Obtain data on attitudes towards safety, efficacy and potential to consider rTMS as a treatment for depression.

METHODOLOGY:

An online survey containing 6 questions was sent Eastern Health Psychiatry staff and residents, as well as MUN CC4s and CC3s who have completed their core psychiatry rotation. 3 questions assessed knowledge of or exposure to rTMS and 3 questions focused on attitudes towards use of rTMS. Results obtained were anonymous.

RESULTS:

Response rate: staff = 27/41 (66%) residents = 20/26 (85%) clerks = 40/121 (33%)

General trends include poor perceived knowledge of rTMS, with just 41% of staff reporting adequate knowledge level. There was a significant lack of exposure to rTMS and strong desire for more education on this treatment modality across all 3 surveyed groups. Regarding attitudes towards rTMS the results were positive or neutral across all 3 groups, with not a single response disagreeing that rTMS was safe, effective or that they would consider it as a potential treatment option for depression.

Statistical analysis comparing differences between groups to follow.

CONCLUSION(S):

Based on the survey results there appears to be a significant need for more exposure to rTMS during medical school and psychiatry resident training, and a desire for further education on this topic. There were no strong concerns regarding the consideration of rTMS in the treatment of depression, nor in its perceived safety or potential efficacy. Given that rTMS is 1st line for treatment resistant depression and is planned to be offered in NL with completion of the new psychiatric hospital, formal education and training opportunities for medical students, psychiatry residents and staff would be beneficial moving forward.

SYNOPSIS:

An online survey of psychiatry staff, residents and clinical clerks revealed that knowledge of rTMS and exposure to it in training and practice is lacking in NL. There were no disagreements with rTMS as a safe and effective treatment, with responses being positive or neutral in this regard.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

No conflicts of interest.

- 1. Health Quality Ontario. (2016). Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation for treatment-resistant depression: An economic analysis. *Ontario Health Technology Assessment Series*, *16*(6), 1-51.
- Roumen, V. M., et al. (2016). CANMAT 2016 clinical guidelines for the management of adults with major depressive disorder: Section 4. Neurostimulation Treatments. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 61(9), 561-575. doi:10.1177/0706743716660033
- 3. Giacobbe, P., et al. (2021). Interventional Psychiatry: An Idea Whose Time has Come? *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 66(3), 316-318. DOI: 10.1177/0706743720963887

Patterns in Psychiatric Emergency Department Utilization

RESIDENT NAME:

Gill, Stuart, PGY-5

SUPERVISORS:

- Noble, Sarah, MD FRCPC
- Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

There is wide variation in numbers of patients that present to the Waterford Hospital emergency Psychiatric Assessment Unit (PAU). It is often speculated that socially determined factors, meteorological, and even astrological events influence this variation. Local longitudinal trends have been observed, but not analysed statistically.

OBJECTIVES:

To identify trends and fluctuations in daily volume of patient presentations based on analysis of the following factors:

- 1. weekday, seasonal, and year-over-year factors
- 2. severe weather events
- 3. NL Income Support payment schedule
- 4. Holidays and other socially determined factors

METHODOLOGY:

Anonymous and pooled total daily counts of patient presentations to the Waterford Hospital emergency psychiatric assessment unit was acquired from Eastern Health quality assurance team ("Decision Support and Planning"). From this multiple data sub-sets were extracted based on pre-determined factors of interest, and the sub-set means were compared using ANOVA method with post-hoc least significant difference analysis. Significant differences between data subsets were highlighted graphically to illustrate trends and patterns in patient usage of this important clinical service.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

Clear and statistically significant trends were found when analyzing PAU usage by weekday (less traffic on Saturdays (-13.0%, p<0.01) and Sundays (-14.4%, p<0.01), Mondays most busy (12.1%, p<0.01). The months of December and August were least and most busy months respectively (-12.2%, 7.8%, mean LSD p<0.05)). Analysis of yearly totals showed a period of increased patient usage over academic year 2017/18 (15.0%, p<0.05). No significant variations or trends could be attributed to Income Support payday cycle, although this analysis was seriously compromised by weekday-associated confounders. Severe weather was found to have a statistically significant but not clinically significant difference in PAU usage (10.1 pts/day vs 10.7 pts/day one day later, p<0.05).

There was no significant change in PAU usage based on holidays and festivals, nor phase of the moon.

CONCLUSION(S):

These findings indicate that the Waterford PAU usage has varied in statistically significant ways based on calendar year, month, and day. Some of these patterns are most likely socially-driven, although exact cause can only be speculated (i.e. the convention of relaxing on weekend days and working on weekdays). Little can be said about the influence of Income Support payment schedule (e.g. the theoretical stressors of premature/impulsive spending early in the pay period or depleted funds towards the end of the pay period); serious confounding was discovered. No influence was identified from natural events (severe weather, astrology), nor from pure social constructs (e.g. festivals and holidays).

SYNOPSIS:

This study shows the most significant fluctuations in PAU utilization are associated with the day of the week and calendar month. The resulting changes in PAU workload could also be clinically significant, except that the unpredictability makes it difficult to efficiently implement operational changes. Nonetheless, housestaff may take comfort in these findings while they are searching for the true cause of their poor "call karma".

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

No conflicts of interest.

- 1. Conversation with Cynthia King, Manager, NL Adult Education and Skills
- 2. St. John's NL Severe Weather data set as provided by Environment Canada
- 3. www.fullmoonphases.com

Perceived Satisfaction With Physical Activity in Resident Physicians at Memorial University

RESIDENT NAME:

Fowler, Kevin, PGY-5

SUPERVISOR:

Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

Through residency, physicians seem to find their career, or other obligations superseding time for physical activity. This researcher has a personal interest in physical activity as well as sport in general. The term "burnout" is becoming an increasingly recognized term, and rightfully so. The breath of research on lack of physical activity and burnout is growing, and continues to have a consistent, clear result. That lack of physical activity, structured or otherwise, is a contributing factor leading to burnout. Conversely, maintaining adequate physical activity can be pivotal in staving off burnout. Given the clarity of this research, assessing burnout was not an objective of this project. This researcher set out to perform a qualitative assessment of Resident Physicians at Memorial University to determine their amount of physical activity per week, their subjective satisfaction with this, and their perceived barriers to adequate physical activity, if present.

OBJECTIVES:

The objective of this research project was to investigate Resident Physician's perceived satisfaction with their physical activity levels and understand the perceived limitations/barriers, if any.

METHODOLOGY:

A simple, non-validated, scale was constructed by the researcher. This survey was distributed in person to residents, prior to limitations of physical distancing, during predetermined, mandatory academic time in an effort to maximize uptake. After explanation of the survey and it's intended use implied consent was given by completing the survey.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

Of the 50 properly completed surveys 11% of participants preferred running/walking/jogging. Twenty-four of the participants endorsed getting less than 3 hours of physical activity per week and 21 of the 50 participants felt that their physical activity was adequate. "Hours of work", "study" and "call commitments" were cited most commonly as reasons for decreased physical activity. Written responses citing "laziness", "fatigue" and "motivation" were commonly added. Thirty-seven participants strongly agreed that physical activity positively impacts their mental health and 45 participants either agreed, or strongly agreed that adequate physical activity would improve their satisfaction with employment as a resident, 44 participants agreed, or strongly agreed that it would improve the quality of their work. The most common response regarding if residency negatively impacted their physical activity and if their residency program supported achieving adequate physical activity was "neutral" with 19 and 28 participants selecting this, respectively.

CONCLUSION(S):

Less than half of Memorial residents sampled felt that their physical activity was adequate, while the majority felt that achieving adequate physical activity positively affects mental health and would improve both the quality of their work and their satisfaction with employment. Employment related factors (hours at work, study, call) were frequently cited barriers to adequate physical activity, as were fatigue and motivation. Largely, residents at Memorial sampled did not agree or disagree that their residency program negatively impacted their ability to achieve adequate physical activity, nor did they agree or disagree that their residency program supports them obtaining it.

SYNOPSIS:

The existing peer-reviewed research is clear that a lack of physical activity amongst physicians, structured or otherwise, is a contributing factor leading to burnout. Conversely, maintaining adequate physical activity can be pivotal in preventing burnout. This qualitative survey on resident physicians at Memorial University did confirm that physical activity positively affects mental health, and would improve both the quality of work and satisfaction with employment. However, there was obvious ambivalence in the survey results as to whether or not a residency program itself negatively impacts (or supports) achieving adequate physical activity.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

The researcher has no monetary conflicts or affiliations to disclose. The researcher (author) is a resident at Memorial University.

- 1. Ishak, W. W. et al (2009). Burnout during residency training. *Journal of Medical Education, 1*(2), 236.
- 2. Weight, C. J. et al (2013). Physical activity, quality of life, and burnout among physician trainees. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, *88* (12), 1435-42.

The Evaluation of the Level of Comfort of the Individuals of the Interdisciplinary Team in Advocating for the Acquirement of a Clinic for the Use of Ketamine in Adults With Major Depressive Disorder After a Teaching Session About the Current Canadian Network for Mood and Anxiety Treatments (CANMAT) Task Force Guidelines on a Virtual Platform: A Quality Improvement Study

RESIDENT NAME:

Lapointe, Gabrielle, PGY-5

SUPERVISOR:

Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

Most available standard antidepressants therapies focus on monoamines targets. There is an ongoing need for more alternative treatment for patients with depression resistant to these targets and ketamine has the potential to fill this role. Recently, The Canadian Network for Mood and Anxiety Treatments (CANMAT) task force made recommendations for the use of racemic ketamine in adults with major depressive disorder.

OBJECTIVES:

Quality Improvement procedures are important in aiding the clinician in the advancement of patient care. By increasing knowledge in the guidelines for new and novel treatments, the clinician could be more equipped in advocating for these treatments, to acquire them in the health authority setting in which the personnel practice. The purpose of this study is to determine if a teaching session could improve the level of comfort of the clinician in advocating for the introduction of such a treatment in their community.

METHODOLOGY:

A teaching session of The Canadian Network for Mood and Anxiety Treatments (CANMAT) task force recommendations for the use of racemic ketamine in adults with major depressive disorder will be held over Webex in a journal club session of 2 hours in length. The targeted audience will be the interdisciplinary team of the department of psychiatry at Memorial University of Newfoundland. A pretest and post-test with consent will be requested to be filled out by each candidate to assess their level of comfort of advocating for the acquirement of this treatment in the clinical setting. Outcomes will be compared between different professions.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

Data collection in progress. Results to be presented at Scholarship Day.

CONCLUSION(S):

Data collection in progress. Conclusions to be presented at Scholarship Day.

SYNOPSIS:

Data collection in progress. Synopsis to be presented at Scholarship Day.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

No conflicts of interest to disclose.

- 1. Swainson J, McGirr A, Blier P, et al. The Canadian Network for Mood and Anxiety Treatments (CANMAT) Task Force Recommendations for the Use of Racemic Ketamine in Adults with Major Depressive Disorder: Recommandations. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*. 2021;66(2):113-125.
- 2. Williams NR, Heifets BD, Blasey C, et al. Attenuation of antidepressant effects of ketamine by opioid receptor antagonism. Am J Psychiatry.2018;175(12):1205-1215.
- 3. Murrough JW, Iosifescu DV, Chang LC, et al. Antidepressant efficacy of ketamine in treatment-resistant major depression: a two-site randomized controlled trial. Am J Psychiatry. 2013; 170(10):1134-1142
- 4. Salloum NC, Fava M, Hock RS, et al. Time to relapse after a single administration of intravenous ketamine augmentation in unipolar treatment-resistant depression. J Affect Disord. 2020; 260:131-139.
- 5. Lam RW, Kennedy SH, Parikh SV, et al. Canadian Network for Mood and Anxiety Treatments (CANMAT) 2016 clinical guidelines for themanagement of adults withmajor depressive disorder: introduction and methods. Can J Psychiatry. 2016;61(9):506-509.
- 6. Ballard ED, Yarrington JS, Farmer CA, et al. Characterizing the course of suicidal ideation response to ketamine. J Affect Disord. 2018;241:86-93

Training in Telepsychiatry: Results From a National Study

RESIDENT NAME:

Myles, Angelique, PGY-5

SUPERVISOR:

Noble, Sarah, MD FRCPC

INTRODUCTION:

This study examined Canadian psychiatry residents' interest, exposure, and future plans to use telepsychiatry. In addition respondents indicated barriers to implementing telepsychiatry in their future practice.

METHODOLOGY:

A 19-item electronic survey using Likert scales, yes/no and multiple choice was generated using Google Forms. The survey was distributed to 17 psychiatry residency and fellowship programs in Canada. Each Coordinators of Psychiatric Education (COPE) representative was asked to voluntarily distribute the survey to the psychiatry residents attending their University.

RESULTS:

In total 165 respondents completed the survey. The majority of respondents were offered clinical experience in telepsychiatry and indicated an interest in telepsychiatry. Eighty-nine percent of respondents agreed that telepsychiatry is an important aspect of residency or fellowship training and seventy percent stated that it should be a required part of residency.

Of the 147 respondents who had clinical exposure to telepsychiatry and completed the survey, a majority indicated that their experience increased their interest in telepsychiatry. Approximately one-third reported having either a one-time encounter or less than 6 hours of multiple patient experiences via telepsychiatry. Almost half of the respondents who had clinical experience with telepsychiatry reported that it was not equal in quality to face-to-face patient encounters.

Respondents indicated a number of barriers, which included system barriers such as fee codes and compensation as well as access to technology and internet connection. Patient barriers such as, socioeconomic challenges, lack of experience with technology, patients with intellectual disabilities or requiring play-based therapy.

CONCLUSIONS:

The COVID-19 pandemic has rapidly shifted telehealth into the forefront and in doing so an increasing number of Canadians are receiving virtual health care. Psychiatry residents across the country have indicated that although they are receiving exposure to telepsychiatry during their residency training there continues to be gaps and barriers

highlighting the need for Graduate Medical Education requirements for telepsychiatry experiences during training.

SYNOPSIS:

The purpose of this project was to examine Canadian psychiatry residents' interest, exposure, and future plans to use telepsychiatry. An online survey using Likert scales, yes/no, and multiple choice was generated to address these areas in question. The majority of residents indicated that their experience increased their interest in telepsychiatry, however many indicated a number of barriers to implementing the technology into their practice.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

- The Royal College of Physicians and Surgeons of Canada. (2015). Objectives of training in the specialty of psychiatry. Available at http://www.royalcollege.ca/cs/groups/public/documents/document/mdaw/mdg4 /~edisp/088003.pdf
- 2. Saeed S, Johnson T, Bagga M, Glass, O. (2017). Training residents in the use of telepsychiatry: Review of the literature and a proposed elective. Psychiatr Q;88:271-283.
- 3. Wootton R., Yellowlees P. and McLaren P. (2003). Telepsychiatry and E-Mental Health. Royal Society of Medical Press Ltd, London.
- 4. Hilty DM, Luo JS, Morache C, Marcelo DA, Nesbitt TS. (2002) Telepsychiatry: An overview for psychiatrists. CNS Drugs; 16:527-548.
- 5. Hilty DM, Marks SL, Urness D, Yellowlees PM, Nesbitt, TS. (2004) Clinical and educational telepsychiatry applications: A review. Can J Psychiatry; 49:12-23.
- 6. Ruskin PE, Reed, S, Kumar R, Kling MA, Siegel E, Rosen M, Hasuer P. (1998) Reliability and acceptability of psychiatric diagnosis via telecommunication and audiovisual technology. Psychiatr Serv; 49: 1086-1088.
- 7. Antonacci DJ, Bloch RM, Saeed SA, Yildirm Y, Talley J. (2004) Empirical evidence on the use and effectiveness of telepsychiatry via videoconferencing: implications for forensic and correctional psychiatry. Behav Sci Law; 26: 252-269.

- 8. O'Reilly R, Bishop J, Maddox K, Hutchinson L, Fisman M, Takhar J. (2007). Is telepsychiatry equivalent to face-to-face psychiatry? Results from a randomized controlled equivalence trial. Psychiatr Serv; 58:836-843.
- 9. Serhal E, Crawford A, Cheng J et al. (2017). Implementation and utilization of telepsychiatry in Ontario: a population-based study. Can J Psychiatry; 62:716-725.
- ACGME Program Requirements for Graduate Medical Education in Psychiatry. (2009). Available at http://www.acgme.org/Portals/0/PFAssets/ProgramRequirements/400_psychiatr y_2017-07-01.pdf.
- 11. Goldbloom D, Gratzer D. (2017). Telepsychiatry 2.0. Can J Psychiatry; 62: 688-689.
- 12. Ontario has a psychiatrist shortage and needs to solve it to stop a mental health crisis: report | CBC News. (2019). Retrieved from https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/ontario-incentives-reverse-psychiatrist-shortage-1.4778435
- 13. Glover J, Williams E, Hazlett L, Campbell K. Connecting to the Future: Telepsychiatry in Postgraduate Medical Education. *Telemedicine and e-Health.* 19:474-479, 2013.

An Online Psychotherapy Education Resource: Examination of Learner Satisfaction and Interprofessional Learning

RESIDENT NAME:

Myles, Angelique, PGY-5

SUPERVISOR:

Hickey, Catherine, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

There are few online opportunities for mental health practitioners (and students) to learn from one another in the area of psychotherapy education. We developed and offered an online psychotherapy resource for psychotherapist learners of differing backgrounds. We sought to determine if this resource could:

- 1. Increase learner satisfaction.
- 2. Enhance readiness and willingness to engage in interprofessional learning.

METHODOLOGY:

We offered an online psychotherapy resource to 520 learners. These learners completed the Readiness of Inter-professional Learning Scale prior to completing the resource and were supposed to complete it after they finished the resource. They also completed a Learner Satisfaction Questionnaire.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

19 learners partook in the study. Results from the Readiness for Interprofessional Learning Scale (RIPLS), indicated that the vast majority of learners felt that learning with other students would make them better members of the team and that patients would benefit from this. The majority also felt that clinical problem solving and communication skills would benefit from inter-professional learning. The respondents also felt that the resource was organized, had a logical flow, and was easy to navigate. However, despite numerous attempts at making the resource more interactive, there was no discussion or communication between any participants on the resource. As such, participants used the resource as independent learners and there was no degree of interprofessional communication or learning.

CONCLUSION(S):

The main conclusion is that an online resource has to be interactive enough for learners to learn from one another. Our resource did not achieve any degree of communication between learners. As such, they could not learn from one another and we could not evaluate our second variable, which is whether the resource enhanced willingness to engage in interprofessional learning. That said, they appeared ready to learn from one another and were satisfied with the resource itself.

SYNOPSIS:

Online learning can be satisfying for individual learners. However, in our case, we did not offer an online resource which resulted in a successful degree of interactivity amongst participants. As such we were unable to determine whether learners were ready and willing to interact with other professions during an online resource.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

- 3. ACGME Program Requirements for Graduate Medical education in Psychiatry, 2007; retrieved Dec.18, 2011.
- 4. Addis, M, Wade, WA, Hatgis, C. (1999). *Barriers to dissemination of evidence-based practices; Addressing practitioners' concerns about manual-based psychotherapies.* Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice. 6, 430-441.
- 5. American Psychological Association (2006). Presidential Task Force on Evidence-Based Practice. *Evidence-based practice in psychology*. Am Psychol. 61, 271-285.
- 6. Becker, E, Jensen-Doss, A (2014). *Therapist attitudes towards computer-based trainings*. Adm Policy Ment Health. 41, 845-854.
- 7. Bennett-Levy, Hawkins R, Perry, H, Cromarty, P, Mills, J. (2012). *Online cognitive behavioural therapy training for therapists: Outcomes, acceptability, and impact of support*. Australian Psychologist. 47, 174-182.
- 8. Bloom, BS (1956). *Taxonomy of Educational Objectives, Handbook I: The Cognitive Domain*. New York: David McKay Co Inc
- 9. Cartreine, J, Ahern DK, Locke, SE. (2010). *A roadmap to web-based psychotherapy in the United States*. Harvard Review of Psychiatry. 18, 80-95.
- 10. Chodorow S. *Educators must take the electronic revolution seriously*. Acad Med. 1996;71:221-26.
- 11. Cook, J, Biyanova, T, Coyne, J. (2009) *Barriers to adoption of new treatments: An Internet study of practicing community psychotherapists.* Administration and policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research. 36, 83-90.
- 12. Davanloo H (2001). Intensive Short-term Dynamic Psychotherapy. Selected Papers of Habib Davanloo, MD. Chichester.

- 13. Dimeff, L, Koerner, K, Woodcock, E, Beadnell, B, Brown, M, Skutch, J., et al (2009). *Which training method works best? A randomized controlled trial comparing three methods of training clinicians in dialectical behavior therapy skills.* Behaviour Research and Therapy. 47, 921-930.
- 14. Dimeff, L, Woodcock, E, Harned, M, Beadnell, B. (2011). *Can dialectical behavior therapy be learned in highly structures learning environments? Results from a randomized controlled dissemination trial*. Behav Ther. 42, 263-275.
- 15. Foulkes, P. (2003). *Trainee perceptions of teaching of different psychotherapies*. Australas Psychiatry. 11, 209-214.
- 16. Hadjipavlou, G, Ogrodniczuk, J. (2007). *A national survey of Canadian psychiatry residents' perceptions of psychotherapy training*. The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry. 52, 710-717.
- 17. Kovach J, Dubin, W, Combs, C. (2015) *Psychotherapy training: residents' perceptions and experiences*. Academic Psychiatry. 39, 567-574.
- 18. Langsley DG, Yager J (1988). *The definition of a psychiatrist: eight years later.* Am J Psychiatry 145:469-475.
- 19. Le Fevre, P, Goldbeck, R. (2001). *Cognitive-behavioural therapy: a survey of the training practice and views of Scottish consultant psychiatrists*. Psychiatric Bulletin. 25, 425-428.
- 20. Leszcz, M, MacKenzi, R, el-Guebaly, N, et al. (2002). *Part V: Canadian psychiatrists' use of psychotherapy*. CAP Bulletin. 28-31.
- 21. Lurhman, T., 2001. Of Two Minds. New York: Knopf.
- 22. McCrindle, D, Wildgoose, J, Tillett, R. *Survey of psychotherapy training for psychiatric trainees in South-West England*. Psychiatric Bulletin. 25, 140-143.
- McDaniel, S, & Hepworth, J. (2004). Family psychology in primary care: Managing issues of power and dependency through collaboration. In R.G. Frank, S.H McDaniel, J.H. Bray, M. Heldring (Eds.), *Primary care psychology* (pp. 113-132). Washington, DC, US: American Psychological Association. Doi:10.1037/10651-006
- 24. Mohl PC, Lomax J, Tasman A, Chan C, Sledge W, Summergrad P, Notman M (1990). *Psychotherapy Training for the Psychiatrist of the Future.* Am J Psychiatry 147:17-13.
- 25. Muniya, S, Kendall P (2015). *Bringing technology to training: Web-based therapist training to promote the development of competent cognitive-behavioral therapists.* Cognitive and Behavioral Practice. 22, 291-301.
- 26. Odegard, A (2005). Perceptions of interprofessional collaboration in relation to children with mental health problems. *A pilot study. Journal Of Interprofessional Care*, 19(4), 347-357.

- 27. Peterson C (2003). *Bringing ADDIE to life: Instructional Design at its best*. Journal of Educational Multimedia and Hypermedia 12: 227-241.
- 28. Richardson D, Calder L, Dean H, Glover Takahashi S, Lebel P, Maniate J, Martin D, Nasmith L, Newton C, Steinert Y. Collaborator. In: Frank JR, Snell LS, Sherbino J, editors. *Draft CanMEDS 2015 Physician Competency Framework – Series III*. Ottawa: The Royal College of Physicians and Surgeons of Canada; 2014 September.
- 29. Royal College of Physicians and Surgeons of Canada. *Specialty Training Requirements in Psychiatry.* Editorial Revisions—2013. Version 1.2.
- 30. Shaw, D., & Blue, A (2012). Should psychiatry champion interprofessional education? Academic Psychiatry, 36(3), 163-166.
- 31. Weerasekera P (1997). *Postgraduate Psychotherapy Training- Incorporating Findings from the Empirical Literature into Curriculum Development*. Academic Psychiatry: 21:122-132.
- 32. Weerasekera P, Martin MA, Bellissimo, A, Bieling P, Shurina-Egan J, Spencer A, Whyte R, Wolpert-Zur A (2003). *Competency Assessment in the McMaster Psychotherapy Program*. Academic Psychiatry 27:166-173.10.1176/appi.ap.27.3.166
- 33. Weerasekera P, Manring J, Lynn, DJ (2010). Psychotherapy training for residents: Reconciling requirements with evidence-based, competency-focused practice. Academic Psychiatry, 34: 5-12.
- 34. Weerasekera P (2013). *Psychotherapy Training e-Resources (PTeR): On-Line Psychotherapy Education.* Academic Psychiatry, 37:51-54.
- 35. Weissman, MM, Verdeli, H, Gameroff, MJ, Bledsoe, SE, Betts, K, Mufson, L,...Wickramaratne, P (2006). *National survey of psychotherapy training in psychiatry, psychology, and social work*. Archives of General Psychiatry. 63, 923-934.
- 36. Wellmon, R, Gilin, B, Knauss, L, & Linn, M (2012). Changes in student attitudes toward interprofessional learning and collaboration arising from a case-based educational experience. *Journal Of Allied Health*, 41(1), 26-34.
- 37. Williams, C, Martinez, R (2008). *Increasing access to CBT: Stepped care and CBT selfhelp models in practice*. Behavioural and Cognitive Psychotherapy. 36, 675-683.

RESEARCH IN PROGRESS

Psychosis Management: Early Psychosis Intervention, Risk of Relapse, and Tools To Predict Relapse

RESIDENT NAME:

Lundrigan, Dave, PGY-4

SUPERVISOR:

Ledrew, Kellie, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

Psychotic disorders represent a group of illnesses that, if left untreated, can cause significant destruction not only to the individual affected and their loved ones but also can place an enormous financial burden on health care systems. An evidence-based approach to the management of these disorders is essential to provide the best possible outcomes for the unfortunate patients affected and their friends and families.

Recent research has shown that there is a "critical period" of about 5 years after the onset of psychotic symptoms before the psychosis becomes truly established (Yap H.L., 2015). It has been shown that during this critical period it is often easier to subdue these symptoms through specialized early psychosis intervention programs. However, relapse of psychotic symptoms is a very common occurrence that can be very discouraging to patients and costly to the healthcare system.

Through the review of literature, I will discuss the basics and the rationale of early psychosis intervention programs, factors that commonly affect psychotic relapse, and tools that have been developed to predict psychotic relapse specifically the SEPRRA tool which is still in the validation process.

OBJECTIVES:

- 1. **Development of a literature review:** A literature review will be completed focusing on the topic of early psychosis-more specifically relapse in early psychosis. I will narrow my search to include articles dealing with common intervention techniques in early psychosis, factors that predict relapse of psychosis, and articles that deal with relapse predictor tools and questionnaires.
- 2. **Validation process of the relapse tool developed by the CCEI (The SEPRRA):** Ethics approval has been granted for the "SEPRRA" (a questionnaire-assessment tool for the prediction of relapse in early psychosis) Institutional approval is pending but expected soon. I will work with staff at PIER in a clinical setting and interview approximately 20 patients who meet the criteria for the assessment tool. Data will be collected over a 1-year period to assess the validity of this tool to accurately predict relapse.

METHODOLOGY:

Literature review conducted primarily using PubMed. Searches to include articles dealing with common intervention techniques in early psychosis, factors that predict relapse of psychosis, and articles that deal with relapse predictor tools and questionnaires.

Recruitment of individuals from the PIER program at the Waterford hospital meeting the inclusion criteria set out in the original protocol. Minimum of 20 patients to be recruited. Assessed using the Baseline SEPRRA tool then follow up assessments at least every 3 months using the follow up SEPRRA tool. Follow up to continue for a 1-year period then statistical analysis on results to help validate the SEPRRA study as a tool that can predict relapse in early psychosis.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

Pending: To be completed in December of 2021.

CONCLUSION(S):

Pending.

SYNOPSIS:

Psychotic disorders represent a group of illnesses that, if left untreated, can cause significant dysfunction not only to the individual affected and their loved ones but can also place an enormous financial burden on health care systems. Relapse of psychosis, after first presentation, is a very common occurrence that can be very discouraging to patients and costly to the healthcare system. This research consists of two phases. Phase one will consist of a literature review on early psychosis intervention models and risk factors that affect psychotic relapse. Phase two will test the validity of a tool for the prediction of relapse in early psychosis called the SEPRRA. A minimum of 20 patients who meet the inclusion criteria for the SEPRRA study will be recruited from the PIER program at the Waterford hospital. Once recruited, the patients will be interviewed at baseline and at subsequent visits (minimum of every 3 months) using the SEPRRA tool. This will continue for a 1-year period. Sensitivity, specificity, positive and negative predictive value will be analyzed. Phase one of this research has been completed and ethics approval has been granted and renewed for phase 2. Currently, 21 patients have been recruited at the PIER program and all initial assessments have been completed. 3-month follow up assessments are ongoing and are set to be completed in November of 2021. As per the original protocol, statistical analysis of results will be calculated once 1 year of follow up assessments have been completed and preliminary measures of validity of the SEPRRA tool can then be discussed.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

Nothing to disclose

REFERENCES:

1. Alvarez-Jimenez M, Priede A, Hetrick SE, Bendall S, Killackey E, Parker AG, McGorry PD, Gleeson JF. Risk factors for relapse following treatment for first episode

psychosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. Schizophr Res. 2012 Aug;139(1-3):116-28. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2012.05.007. Epub 2012 Jun 1. Review. PubMed PMID: 22658527

- Birchwood M, Jackson C, Brunet K, Holden J, Barton K. Personal beliefs about illness questionnaire-revised (PBIQ-R): reliability and validation in a first episode sample. Br J Clin Psychol. 2012 Nov;51(4):448-58. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8260.2012.02040.x. Epub 2012 Jun 6. PubMed PMID: 23078213.
- 3. Birchwood M, Smith J, Drury V, Healy J, Macmillan F, Slade M. A self-report Insight Scale for psychosis: reliability, validity and sensitivity to change. Acta Psychiatr Scand. 1994 Jan;89(1):62-7. PubMed PMID: 7908156.
- Bowtell M, Ratheesh A, McGorry P, Killackey E, O'Donoghue B. Clinical and demographic predictors of continuing remission or relapse following discontinuation of antipsychotic medication after a first episode of psychosis. A systematic review. Schizophr Res. 2017 Nov 13. pii: S0920-9964(17)30687-4. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2017.11.010. [Epub ahead of print] Review. PubMed PMID: 29146020.
- 5. Canadian Consortium for Early Intervention in Psychosis. (2018) Retrieved from http://epicanada.org/.
- Caseiro O, Pérez-Iglesias R, Mata I, Martínez-Garcia O, Pelayo-Terán JM, Tabares-Seisdedos R, Ortiz-García de la Foz V, Vázquez-Barquero JL, Crespo-Facorro B. Predicting relapse after a first episode of non-affective psychosis: a three-year follow-up study. J Psychiatr Res. 2012 Aug;46(8):1099-105. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2012.05.001. Epub 2012 Jun 19. PubMed PMID: 22721546.
- Cotton SM, Filia KM, Ratheesh A, Pennell K, Goldstone S, McGorry PD. Early psychosis research at Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2016 Jan;51(1):1-13. PubMed PMID: 26498752...
- 8. Doering S, Müller E, Köpcke W, Pietzcker A, Gaebel W, Linden M, Müller P, Müller-Spahn F, Tegeler J, Schüssler G. Predictors of relapse and rehospitalization in schizophrenia and schizoaffective disorder. Schizophr Bull. 1998;24(1):87-98. PubMed PMID: 9502548.
- 9. Eisner E, Drake R, Barrowclough C. Assessing early signs of relapse in psychosis: review and future directions. Clin Psychol Rev. 2013 Jul;33(5):637-53. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2013.04.001. Epub 2013 Apr 11. Review. PubMed PMID: 23628908.
- Eisner E, Drake R, Lobban F, Bucci S, Emsley R, Barrowclough C. Comparing early signs and basic symptoms as methods for predicting psychotic relapse in clinical practice. Schizophr Res. 2017 May 9. pii: S0920-9964(17)30259-1. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2017.04.050. [Epub ahead of print] PubMed PMID: 28499766.

- 11. Fallon P. The role of intrusive and other recent life events on symptomatology in relapses of schizophrenia: a community nursing investigation. J Psychiatr Ment Health Nurs. 2009 Oct;16(8):685-93. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2850.2009.01451.x. PubMed PMID: 19744057.
- Hui CL, Tang JY, Leung CM, Wong GH, Chang WC, Chan SK, Lee EH, Chen EY. A 3-year retrospective cohort study of predictors of relapse in first-episode psychosis in Hong Kong. Aust N Z J Psychiatry. 2013 Aug;47(8):746-53. doi: 10.1177/0004867413487229. Epub 2013 Apr 23. PubMed PMID: 23612934..
- Kavanagh DJ, Pourmand D, White A, Robertson D, Halford K, Vaughan K. Predictive validity of the Family Attitude Scale in people with psychosis. Psychiatry Res. 2008 Sep 30;160(3):356-63. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2007.08.003. Epub 2008 Aug 16. PubMed PMID: 18710783.
- 14. MacDonagh L. Expressed Emotion as a precipitant of relapse in Psychological disorders. (2004) Retrieved from: http://www.personalityresearch.org/papers/mcdonagh.html
- 15. Malla A, Norman R, Bechard-Evans L, Schmitz N, Manchanda R, Cassidy C. Factors influencing relapse during a 2-year follow-up of first-episode psychosis in a specialized early intervention service. Psychol Med. 2008 Nov;38(11):1585-93. doi: 10.1017/S0033291707002656. Epub 2008 Jan 21. PubMed PMID: 18205969.
- Nolin M, Malla A, Tibbo P, Norman R, Abdel-Baki A. Early Intervention for Psychosis in Canada: What Is the State of Affairs? Can J Psychiatry. 2016 Mar;61(3):186-94. doi: 10.1177/0706743716632516. PubMed PMID: 27254094; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC4813422.
- Nordentoft M, Rasmussen JO, Melau M, Hjorthøj CR, Thorup AA. How successful are first episode programs? A review of the evidence for specialized assertive early intervention. Curr Opin Psychiatry. 2014 May;27(3):167-72. doi: 10.1097/YCO.00000000000052. Review. PubMed PMID: 24662959.
- Penno SJ, Hamilton B, Petrakis M. Early Intervention in Psychosis: Health of the Nation Outcome Scales (HoNOS) Outcomes From a Five-Year Prospective Study. Arch Psychiatr Nurs. 2017 Dec;31(6):553-560. doi: 10.1016/j.apnu.2017.07.003. Epub 2017 Jul 17. PubMed PMID: 29179820.
- 19. Pourmand D, Kavanagh DJ, Vaughan K. Expressed emotion as predictor of relapse in patients with comorbid psychoses and substance use disorder. Aust N Z J Psychiatry. 2005 Jun;39(6):473-8. PubMed PMID: 15943649.
- Randall JR, Vokey S, Loewen H, Martens PJ, Brownell M, Katz A, Nickel NC, Burland E, Chateau D. A Systematic Review of the Effect of Early Interventions for Psychosis on the Usage of Inpatient Services. Schizophr Bull. 2015 Nov;41(6):1379-86. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbv016. Epub 2015 Mar 5. Review. PubMed PMID: 25745034; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC4601703.

- 21. Robinson D, Woerner MG, Alvir JM, Bilder R, Goldman R, Geisler S, Koreen A, Sheitman B, Chakos M, Mayerhoff D, Lieberman JA. Predictors of relapse following response from a first episode of schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1999 Mar;56(3):241-7. PubMed PMID: 10078501.
- Secher RG, Hjorthøj CR, Austin SF, Thorup A, Jeppesen P, Mors O, Nordentoft M. Tenyear follow-up of the OPUS specialized early intervention trial for patients with a first episode of psychosis. Schizophr Bull. 2015 May;41(3):617-26. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbu155. Epub 2014 Nov 7. PubMed PMID: 25381449; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC4393691
- Sullivan S, Northstone K, Gadd C, Walker J, Margelyte R, Richards A, Whiting P. Models to predict relapse in psychosis: A systematic review. PLoS One. 2017 Sep 21;12(9):e0183998. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0183998. eCollection 2017. Review. PubMed PMID: 28934214; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC5608199.
- 24. Van Mastrigt S, Addington J. Assessment of premorbid function in first-episode schizophrenia: modifications to the Premorbid Adjustment Scale. J Psychiatry Neurosci. 2002 Mar;27(2):92-101. PubMed PMID: 11944510; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC161638.
- 25. Van Meijel B, van der Gaag M, Kahn RS, Grypdonck MH. Recognition of early warning signs in patients with schizophrenia: a review of the literature. Int J Ment Health Nurs. 2004 Jun;13(2):107-16. Review. PubMed PMID: 15318905.
- White DA, Luther L, Bonfils KA, Salyers MP. Essential components of early intervention programs for psychosis: Available intervention services in the United States. Schizophr Res. 2015 Oct;168(1-2):79-83. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2015.08.020. Epub 2015 Aug 22. PubMed PMID: 26307427.
- 27. Yap HL. Early psychosis intervention. Singapore Med J. 2010 Sep;51(9):689-93. Review. PubMed PMID: 20938607.
- Zipursky RB, Menezes NM, Streiner DL. Risk of symptom recurrence with medication discontinuation in first-episode psychosis: a systematic review. Schizophr Res. 2014 Feb;152(2-3):408-14. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2013.08.001. Epub 2013 Aug 21. Review. PubMed PMID: 23972821.

Usage of the Adult Acute Care Delirium Protocol Among Residents

RESIDENT NAME:

Power, Jordan, PGY-4

SUPERVISOR:

Grewal, Mandeep, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

Delirium is associated with higher mortality rates, longer lengths of hospital stay, poor functional recovery and increased likelihood of nursing home placement (Kishi, 2007). In a systematic review, the prevalence of delirium at admission ranged from 10 to 31%, and the incidence of new delirium per admission ranged from 3 to 29% (Siddiqi, 2006). Delirium is a frequently missed diagnosis and delayed diagnoses of delirium have been associated with greater mortality than those treated earlier (Heymann, 2010). Two large studies have respectively found that 46% (Armstrong, 1997) and 63% (Swigart, 2011) of referrals to the consult liaison service for other conditions were ultimately found to have a most responsible diagnosis of delirium. While this trend has not been quantified in Eastern Health facilities, the experience of psychiatry staff and residents at Memorial University of Newfoundland is generally felt to be consistent with that found in the literature. In cases of delirium psychiatrists can aid in the diagnosis by clarifying symptoms, assessing cognitive status and advising on supplementary investigation. Unfortunately when diagnoses of delirium are being made by psychiatry it is likely that the diagnosis has been delayed as well as the identification and treatment of the underlying aetiology. Delirium identification is improved when cognitive assessments are used routinely and can be enhanced by using simple screening tools such as the Confusion Assessment Method (CAM) (Inouye, 1990) which is the most widely studied. This test takes less than five minutes to complete and has been found in meta-analysis to have a pooled sensitivity of 86% and pooled specificity of 93% (Wong, 2010) for diagnoses of delirium. In a comparison to detection without standardized scales, a large study of 710 inpatients screened for delirium using the CAM identified 79 patients who had been missed by standard assessments which made up 72% of those ultimately found to be delirious (Collins, 2010). Eastern health policy states that that "positive" or "negative" status of the CAM is assessed by nursing staff every twelve hours. The policy also states that the physician should be notified of a positive result, at which point the Eastern Health Acute Care Delirium Protocol is ordered by the physician. The tool is a four page document, available online, containing investigation order sets as well as guidelines for pharmacologic management of delirium. This pathway is logical as a standard of care based on the literature, but the effectiveness of its function is not known. While the policy describes a multidisciplinary process, I am specifically interested in the usage of standardized assessments for delirium as well as the protocol by physicians.

OBJECTIVES:

The objectives of this qualitative study are to assess the subjective usage of standardized assessment tools for delirium as well as the Eastern Health Adult Acute Care Delirium

Protocol by residents with experience on inpatient rotations at St. John's, NL hospitals. The hypotheses of this study are as follows:

- 1. Standardized assessment tools for delirium are rarely used.
- 2. The existence of the Eastern Health protocol is not well known.
- 3. The protocol is not frequently used in cases in which a diagnosis of delirium has not been ruled out.

The results of this project would serve as a potential pilot project or a needs assessment study for a quantitative analysis of the usage of standardized delirium assessments and the protocol in inpatient settings. The results would also serve as a potential pilot project or a needs assessment study for a future quantitative study assessing the means of improving the use standardized delirium assessments, awareness of the protocol, and ultimately usage of the protocol. The results would also serve as a potential pilot project or a needs assessment study for a future study of the process by which physicians are notified of positive CAM results. The limitations of the study would be its strictly qualitative data. The results could also be influenced by the biases of individual participants. It would not serve an objective analysis of the effectiveness of the protocol.

METHODOLOGY:

A survey will be created which asks the following basic questions:

- 1. Are you currently a resident physician who has had direct involvement in the management of patients admitted to a St. John's, NL hospital for any length of time in the past 5 years?
- 2. What is your level of training?
- 3. For what portion of your patients where a diagnosis of delirium has not been ruled out do you use a standardized screening tool such as the Confusion Assessment Method, the Intensive Care Delirium Screening Checklist, the DSM5 Criteria for Delirium, or other standardized measurements?
- 4. In your training have you ever been exposed to the Eastern Health Adult Acute Care Delirium Protocol? If the answer is "no" then remaining questions can be left blank.
- 5. For what portion of your patients where a diagnosis of delirium has not been ruled out was the Eastern Health Adult Acute Care Delirium Protocol completed?

The survey will be distributed via email using a survey software that registers no identifying information. A "no" answer to the first question would result in exclusion from the study. An averaging of the answers to the third question would determine the subjective proportion of patients with potential delirium who are screened using standardized tools. A "no" answer to the forth question would exclude that participant's answers to questions five. Mean, median and mode vales from answers to question five would determine subjective frequency of use of the protocol in patients with Delirium.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

To be determined.

CONCLUSION(S):

To be determined

SYNOPSIS:

To be determined.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

- 1. Armstrong, S. C., Cozza, K. L., & Watanabe, K. S. (1997). The misdiagnosis of delirium. *Psychosomatics*, *38*(5), 433-439. doi:10.1016/s0033-3182(97)71420-8
- 2. Collins, N., Blanchard, M. R., Tookman, A., & Sampson, E. L. (2009). Detection of delirium in the acute hospital. *Age and Ageing*, *39*(1), 131-135. doi:10.1093/ageing/afp201
- 3. Heymann, A., Radtke, F., Schiemann, A., Lütz, A., MacGuill, M., Wernecke, K., & Spies, C. (2010). Delayed treatment of delirium increases mortality rate in intensive care unit patients. *Journal of International Medical Research*, *38*(5), 1584-1595. doi:10.1177/147323001003800503
- 4. Kishi, Y., Kato, M., Okuyama, T., Hosaka, T., Mikami, K., Meller, W., . . . Kathol, R. (2007). Delirium: Patient characteristics that predict a missed diagnosis at psychiatric consultation. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, *29*(5), 442-445. doi:10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2007.05.006
- 5. Siddiqi, N., House, A. O., & Holmes, J. D. (2006). Occurrence and outcome of delirium in medical in-patients: A systematic literature review. *Age and Ageing*, *35*(4), 350-364. doi:10.1093/ageing/afl005
- 6. Swigart, S. E., Kishi, Y., Thurber, S., Kathol, R. G., & Meller, W. H. (2008). Misdiagnosed delirium in patient referrals to a UNIVERSITY-BASED Hospital psychiatry department. *Psychosomatics*, *49*(2), 104-108. doi:10.1176/appi.psy.49.2.104
- 7. Wong, C. L., Holroyd-Leduc, J., Simel, D. L., & Straus, S. E. (2010). Does this patient have delirium? *JAMA*, *304*(7), 779. doi:10.1001/jama.2010.1182

Rural Postgraduate Psychiatry Training in Canada: Availability, Incentives, and Barriers

RESIDENT NAME:

Uzans, Drea, PGY-4

SUPERVISOR:

Snelgrove, Tara, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

As of 2017 in Canada there were three Psychiatrists per 100 000 population in rural areas compared to 17 Psychiatrists per 100 000 population in urban areas. Furthermore, a greater proportion of Psychiatrists in rural areas were over the age of 55 compared with their urban counterparts. This raises concerns that the mental health needs of rural Canadians are relatively underserviced. There is an urgent need to recruit Psychiatrists to rural practice in Canada. Studies undertaken in Canada and internationally have consistently indicated that a key factor in recruitment of physicians to rural areas is exposure to rural practice during training.

OBJECTIVES:

This study will aim to determine the availability, incentives, and barriers to Postgraduate Psychiatry rural training opportunities in Canada.

METHODOLOGY:

Survey of Postgraduate Psychiatry Program Directors and Psychiatry Residents across Canada.

RESULTS, CONCLUSIONS & SYNOPSIS:

Pending. Research in Progress.

DISCLOSURES:

None

- 1. Canadian Institute for Health Information. Health System Resources for Mental Health and Addictions Care in Canada, July 2019. Ottawa, ON: CIHI; 2019.
- 2. Koebisch SH, Rix J, Holmes MM. Recruitment and retention of healthcare professionals in rural Canada: a systematic review. Can J Rural Med 2020;25:67-78.
- 3. Clark TR et al. Medical graduates becoming rural doctors: rural background versus extended rural placement. MJA 2013; 199(11):779-782.

4. Raymond Guibault RW, Vinson JA. Clinical medical education in rural and underserved areas and eventual practice outcomes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Educ Health 2017; 30:146-55.

Retrospective Review of Anticholinergic Burden Before and After Psychiatric Hospitalization in Elderly Patients

RESIDENT NAME:

Hung King Sang, Jessica, PGY-4

SUPERVISOR:

Jat, Khalid, MBBS FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

Medications with anticholinergic properties are widely prescribed in the elderly population but are also known to produce adverse effects. Higher anticholinergic burden, that is the cumulative effect of taking one or more medications with known anticholinergic activity, is a strong predictor for physical and cognitive adverse effects in the elderly (1). This includes cognitive impairment, delirium, and falls (1). Thus, it is imperative to minimize anticholinergic burden where possible. Hospitalization is an important transition point that frequently leads to new prescriptions of anticholinergic medications but can also provide a key opportunity for prescribers to reduce unnecessary anticholinergic burden.

Various scales exist for estimating anticholinergic burden, including the commonly used Anticholinergic Cognitive Burden (ACB) Scale (2). In the current literature, anticholinergic burden scores increased in as many as 50% of elderly patients after hospitalization, and this increase was associated with factors, such as discharge from surgical or medical departments and having a cardiac or psychiatric condition (3-6). When formal medication reviews are implemented, studies show that prescription of anticholinergic medications is effectively reduced (7).

There is a paucity in the literature pertaining to how psychiatric hospitalization of elderly patients impacts anticholinergic burden scores. The geriatric psychiatry population is particularly vulnerable to high anticholinergic burden given the physiologic effects of aging, polypharmacy, and use of psychiatric medications that possess anticholinergic properties. Also of importance, anticholinergic medications counteract procholinergic drugs used in dementia treatment.

My hypothesis is that hospitalization on a geriatric psychiatry unit has an overall positive impact on anticholinergic burden scores on discharge, as careful medication review is an ongoing part of assessment and management of the elderly psychiatric patient.

OBJECTIVES:

The primary objective of this study is to evaluate how hospitalization on a geriatric psychiatry unit affects anticholinergic burden scores on discharge. Secondary objectives include identifying prescribing patterns that contribute to any changes in anticholinergic burden, as well as identifying demographic factors that may be associated with an increase or decrease in anticholinergic burden on discharge.

METHODOLOGY:

Pending ethics approval, a retrospective Meditech chart review will be conducted. It will include patients 65 years and older who are admitted to and discharged from the geriatric psychiatry unit (E2A) of the Waterford Hospital over an 18-month period, which should yield an estimated 100 patients. Patient data, including age, primary diagnosis, comorbidities, length of stay, discharge disposition, history of dementia, delirium and falls during admission, and medication prescription lists on admission and discharge will be collected. Using the ACB Scale, anticholinergic burden scores will be calculated for each patient on admission and discharge. Nonparametric statistical tests will be used to compare anticholinergic burden scores on admission and discharge and to test for significance between demographic factors and change in ACB Scale scores. A P-value of < 0.05 will be considered statistically significant for all tests.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

In progress.

CONCLUSION:

In progress.

SYNOPSIS:

This research-in-progress is a retrospective chart review that will determine how local psychiatric hospitalization of elderly patients impacts anticholinergic burden scores. Factors that may contribute to increased or decreased anticholinergic burden on discharge will also be assessed. The goal is to minimize adverse effects of anticholinergic prescribing in the elderly, all while recognizing the clinical benefit and necessity of some anticholinergic medications.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

There are no conflicts of interest to disclose.

- 1. Lopez-Alvarez J, *et al.* (2019). Anticholinergic drugs in geriatric psychopharmacology. *Front Neurosci 13*:1-15.
- 2. Lertxundi U, *et al.* (2013). Expert-based drug lists to measure anticholinergic burden: similar names, different results. *Psychogeriatrics* 13:17-24.
- 3. Lee MS, *et al.* (2017). Anticholinergic burden in older inpatients on psychotropic medication: do we care? *Australas Psychiatry 25(6)*:566-570.
- 4. Reinold J, *et al.* (2019). Anticholinergic burden before and after hospitalization in older adults with dementia: Increase due to antipsychotic medications. *Int J Geriatr Psychiatry* 34:868-880.

- 5. Ulley J, *et al.* (2018). Polypharmacy and anticholinergic burden in hospitalised older patients A cross sectional audit. *Int J Biomed Sci* 14(1):36-40.
- 6. Wichert I, *et al.* (2018). Anticholinergic medications in patients admitted with cognitive impairment or falls (AMiCl). *J Clin Pharm Ther* 43:682-694.
- 7. Tay HS, Soiza RL, Mangoni AA. (2014). Minimizing anticholinergic drug prescribing in older hospitalized patients: a full audit cycle. *Ther Adv Drug Saf 5(3)*:121-128.

Effect of the COVID Pandemic on Outpatient No-Show Rates

RESIDENT NAME:

MacIver, Duncan, PGY-3

SUPERVISOR:

SUPERVISOR:

Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

The ongoing COVID pandemic has radically shifted the landscape of outpatient care. At the onset of the pandemic, many previously booked appointments had to be cancelled or rescheduled, leading to a backlog of appointments. Many clinics have shifted to virtual care as a safety measure. Anecdotally, several physicians have reported decreased rate of patient no-shows since the transition to virtual appointments was made. It is conceivable that virtual appointments may be associated with a greater overall attendance rate compared to in-person appointments.

OBJECTIVES:

I intend to compare patient attendance rates over a one-year period before the onset of the COVID pandemic with a similar period occurring during the course of the pandemic. Attendance data can be compared for adult and paediatric clinics, as well as between male and female patients.

METHODOLOGY:

After obtaining ethics and RPAC approval, I intend to obtain exhaustive data on outpatient psychiatric appointments for a one-year period both before and after the onset of the COVID pandemic. The data set will ideally include patient age cohort (ie paediatric vs. adult), sex, appointment date, and whether or not the appointment was attended. Assuming a normally distributed data set, I can compare no-show rates pre- and post-COVID using an ANOVA test.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

TBD.

CONCLUSIONS:

TBD.

SYNOPSIS:

The COVID pandemic led to a major shift from in-person to virtual care for outpatient psychiatric appointments. I intend to compare patient attendance rates over a one-year

period before the onset of the COVID pandemic with a similar period occurring during the course of the pandemic. Collection of this data is forthcoming; I intend to compare no-show rates between these two patient populations using ANOVA analysis.

DISCLOSURES:

I have no disclosures to report.

REFERENCES:

TBD.

PGY-1 RESEARCH/SCHOLARLY PROJECT ELECTIVES

Introduction

The PGY-1 Research/Scholarly Project Elective has become a popular choice amongst our PGY-1 residents over the past few years. We are including abstracts/summaries of the excellent and hard work that these residents have produced.

This year, due to time constraints, we will not be able to have these residents give brief presentations regarding their work. However, we still wanted to capture and circulate these abstracts/summaries.

While many of these electives did take the form of preparatory work for conventional research, this was not always the case and not the intent. Some of these electives took the form of other scholarly activities. Ultimately, the work begun in these electives will take many final forms, including conventional research, scholarly presentations, such as Grand Rounds, and academic publications.

The Role of Caregivers in DBT for Adolescents

RESIDENT NAME:

Harrison, Rebecca, PGY-2

SUPERVISOR:

Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

Dialectical Behaviour Therapy (DBT) is widely recognized as one of the most effective therapies for chronic suicidality and Borderline Personality Disorder (BPD). (1–3) It has been adapted to treat adolescents with BPD traits. (4) It has been established that caregiver involvement in adolescent DBT can improve treatment outcomes. (5,6) However, the optimal method for caregiver inclusion has yet to be established. Various approaches to parental inclusion have been undertaken, including holding separate DBT skills groups for caregivers and holding combined caregiver-adolescent skills groups. (7) No study has yet compared the efficacy of these two formats.

OBJECTIVES:

To compare patient treatment outcomes between DBT patients in caregiver-separate and caregiver-combined DBT skills groups.

METHODOLOGY:

DBT skills groups for adolescents are held at the Janeway Hospital in St. John's, Newfoundland. These groups have typically been subdivided into adolescent and caregiver groups. In a pilot project, the caregiver and adolescent groups will be combined for DBT skills education.

Qualitative information will be obtained from the therapists leading the sessions to compare the experiences of the separated groups to those of the combined pilot groups.

Quantitative analyses will compare the groups according to measures of patient satisfaction and frequency of presentations to the ER for suicidal ideation and non-suicidal self-injury.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

This study is currently in progress. No results have yet been obtained.

CONCLUSIONS:

Pending.

SYNOPSIS:

This is a preliminary, limited, retrospective study aimed at exploring the impact of parent participation in adolescent DBT groups with leading separate groups for parents and patients.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

No conflicts of interest to disclose.

- 1. Koons CR, Robins CJ, Lindsey Tweed J, et al. Efficacy of dialectical behavior therapy in women veterans with borderline personality disorder. *Behav Ther*. 2001;32(2):371-390. doi:10.1016/S0005-7894(01)80009-5
- 2. Stepp SD, Epler AJ, Jahng S, Trull TJ. The effect of dialectical behavior therapy skills use on borderline personality disorder features. *J Pers Disord*. 2008;22(6):549-563. doi:10.1521/pedi.2008.22.6.549
- 3. Santisteban DA, Muir JA, Mena MP, Mitrani VB. Integrative borderline adolescent family therapy: Meeting the challenges of treating adolescents with borderline personality disorder. *Psychotherapy*. 2003;40(4):251-264. doi:10.1037/0033-3204.40.4.251
- 4. Rathus JH, Miller AL. DBT for adolescents: Dialectical dilemmas and secondary treatment targets. *Cogn Behav Pract*. 2000;7(4):425-434. doi:10.1016/S1077-7229(00)80054-1
- Hoffman PD, Fruzzetti AE, Buteau E, et al. Family connections: A program for relatives of persons with borderline personality disorder. *Fam Process*. 2005;44(2):217-225. doi:10.1111/j.1545-5300.2005.00055.x
- 6. Fruzzetti AE, Santisteban DA, Hoffman PD. Dialectical Behavior Therapy with Families. In: *Dialectical Behavior Therapy in Clinical Practice: Applications Across Disorders and Settings*.; 2007:222-243.
- Uliaszek AA, Wilson S, Mayberry M, Cox K, Maslar M. A Pilot Intervention of Multifamily Dialectical Behavior Group Therapy in a Treatment-Seeking Adolescent Population: Effects on Teens and Their Family Members. *Fam J.* 2014;22(2):206-215. doi:10.1177/1066480713513554

Developing Additional Curriculum and Rotational Content Focused on Improving Medical Student and Psychiatry Resident Education Regarding Local Underserved Populations

RESIDENT NAME:

Alteen, Hilary, PGY-2

SUPERVISOR:

Latus, Andrew, MD FRCPC

ABSTRACT:

Providing culturally sensitive and directed care to underserved populations can be challenging for many physicians. The goal of this literature review was to determine how education regarding underserved populations is best delivered to medical students and residents with the aim of integrating culturally aware care into the curriculum. A total of thirty-six articles were selected to answer the research question. Inclusion criteria required a detailed description of undergraduate and post graduate program design, delivery of services through medical school programming to underserved populations, or focused on teaching cultural competence to medical students and residents for future work serving underserved populations. The introduction of topics early in the curriculum, having strong leadership and mentorship in the faculty, the strategic use of PBL, and ample elective opportunities in areas serving underserved areas were all identified as strategies to improve care to marginalized populations.

A Survey of Physicians' Attitudes Towards and Perception of Supervised Consumption Sites and Other Harm Reduction Services in Newfoundland and Labrador

RESIDENT NAME:

Lilly, Shannon, PGY-1

SUPERVISOR:

Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND:

Harm reduction is a pragmatic approach that seeks to minimize the harms associated with substance use and addiction, encompassing a wide variety of treatment modalities, programs, and other services. Interventions under this umbrella have been associated with a significant reduction in the morbidity and mortality for people who use drugs (PWUD) who use these services. In Newfoundland and Labrador several programs are offered, including but not limited to methadone maintenance treatment (MMT), inpatient withdrawal management, and a needle distribution program.

PURPOSE/OBJECTIVES:

Few studies have been done on healthcare practitioners, PWUD, or the general populations' opinions on these services in the province. This information has ramifications for the provision of current harm reduction-based interventions and the development and success of future initiatives. The authors aim to address this gap in the research by surveying current attending and resident physicians regarding their perspectives and knowledge of harm reduction services.

METHODS:

This study will be a mixed methods survey, structured to assess the objectives listed above from a quantitative (using Likert scale-based questions) and qualitative (open-ended questions) perspective. Questions will be developed via a review of existing literature, adapting questions from relevant surveys (including the Medical Condition Regard Scale (MCRS) and the Harm Reduction Attitude Measurement Scale (HRAS)), and adding questions to capture key concepts specific to the local context, The survey will be designed to capture the participants views on the following topics: knowledge of harm reduction services, exposure in clinical practice, attitudes towards harm reduction services in general and towards them being offered locally, the perceived need for these services in the province, the perceived benefit of offering these services, perceived drawbacks to offering these services, and perceived difficulties to implementing harm reduction related programs locally. Participants will be compiled via an online search of provincial databases of healthcare professionals and by contacting Memorial University's Faculty of Medicine for lists of staff associated with their programs. The survey will be disseminated to participants via email and as well as a paper copy during Grand Rounds and other

academic sessions. Following the collection of the survey results, the authors will perform a thematic analysis of the qualitative results and a statistical analysis of the qualitative results.

CONCLUSION:

This study aims to provide important insights into the views of healthcare providers within the province and has implications for the provision of current and future harm reduction services in Newfoundland and Labrador.

Formative Evaluation of Current Automatic Speech Recognition Technology in the Evaluation of Psychiatric Learners: Is Speech to Text Useful in the Academic Psychiatric Context?

RESIDENT NAME:

Bateman, Alain, PGY-1

SUPERVISOR:

Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

Psychiatry is dialogue based discipline in which symptoms of psychopathology are often solicited through conversation. A patient's answers to inquiries made during the psychiatric interview are often clues to psychopathology, personality disorders, good mental health or some combination of the above. Many interviewers in the medical academic millieux are learners who assess patients for potential psychiatric illness then receive feedback on their performance from college-licensed psychiatrists. Automatic speech recognition (ASR) technology allows for transcripts to be automatically generated from such interviews.

Currently feedback to learners in post graduate programs do not consistently leverage records of the actual conversations the patient has with the learner. And yet one imagines that this record would provide for some of the most objective data as to how the trainee has performed in the interview. Were valuable and salient screening questions posed such as for anxiety? Did the trainee assess the patient's safety? Did they cover the common risk factors for suicide. Transcripts of conversations provide an immutable, verifiable source against which the above questions can be validated.

Despite this strength, there is no trace of using transcripts to improve psychiatric interview assessment in the current literature. Randomized trials with ASR vs dictated notes suggest that the former may be less effective in generating accurate transcripts. [MOHR]. However, one does not require perfect acuracy to assist in assessment. Work in transcribing audio in order to facilitate searches tolerates up to a 25% word error rate.[MUNTENAU] In the case transcribing magesterial lectures from various speakers a a 39% word error rate was tolerated. [LEEUWIS]

Several products that perform speech to text exist on the market and are widely used by physicians to transcribe notes. Perhaps some of these can track and record interviews at a level of accuracy that would make the resulting transcript useful to the psychiatric learners and their assessors.

OBJECTIVES:

1. To identify which existing ASR implementation in the current state is most accurate in treating psychiatric audio.

2. To identify to which extent, if any, the most accurate near-real-time ASR-generated transcripts provide insight into formative psychiatric interviews.

METHODOLOGY:

Objective 1: Appraising available technology

Speech-to-text processing services were identified using the Google and Bing search engines as well as in dicussion with researchers and students in online communities. Only services that provided an application programming interface were considered. Products identified this way included Google Speech, IBM's Watson, Microsoft's Azure and the VOSK API for Kaldi, the latter being open-source projects. A small 30 second introductory statement of the kind done in psychiatric interviews was recorded. A ten minute recording of a simulated psychiatric interview was recorded. A 15 minute reading of a psychiatric text was recorded. These recordings were manually transcribed and the audiotranscoded into an file format compatible with all services.

Validating the success of each solution necessitates that a transcript of an audiofile be compared against a verified transcription of the audio. This authoritative transcription is sometimes referred to as the "ground truth" or the reference. Actual transcription for each file was painstakingly done manually to generate a reference of each audio.Python code was generated to upload an audio file to each of the services and download the proferred transcript. Services that allowed for speaker diarization were signalled to perform the same on the audio files. One exception is VOSK. The VOSK speech-to-text service is entirely local. A trained model was downloaded from the provider and python code was written to directly interface with model.Python code was the developped to score the accuracy of each transcription. The common metric in the industry is Word Error Rate (WER). WER is calculated as follows, where

$$WER = \frac{S + D + I}{N}$$

S is the number of words incorrectly substituted in the resulting transcript. D is the number of words deleted (or omitted) in the transcript. I is the number of words inserted into the transcript and N is the total number of words in the transcript.

The WER was calculated for each audio file created as processed by each solution by comparing it against the prior generated reference transcript for each. It is noted that in order to identify substitutions, insertions and deletions between proferred solutions and authoritative transcripts, the two must be aligned in some way. The alignment here was done using the Levenshtein distance, a typical approach for this task. A detailed explanation of the recursive Levenshtein distance is outside the scope of this report but it's implementation is to be found in the appendices.

Criteria and capabilities for speech recognition technology performance were grouped among the following categories: Accuracy of transcription: how accurate the service is at recognizing the correct word spoken. Privacy: does the service have policies and governance suited to health care data. Timings capacity: whether the service can provide the time and duration each word is spoken. This is included for potential future results around calculating rate of speech. Speaker diarization: the ability of the service to recognize and accurately label individual speakers. Cost of the service. Speed of the service.

Objective 2: Evaluating the utility of the highest performing technology.

With the above criteria utilized to identify the technology most suitable to the endeavor we formulated an immutable qualitative research design intended to evaluate the feasability of larger trials based on principles articulated by Whitley et al. [WHITLEY]

Several standardized patient scenarios were developped and volunteer learners in psychiatry were recruited to participate in the above standardized patient scenario. No incentive was provided to participants. The interviews were recorded using rudimentary audio technology (entry-level microphones found on phones and laptops.) The audio of the interview was parsed by the ASR technology and read through by the learner and the researcher together. Then a standard interview questionnaire was performed with the learner. The researcher also made some notes on any further insights elicited by the reaction of the learner to the transcript.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

This is a work in progress.

With regards to the first objective, we show that ASR generated transcripts of heavy psychiatric jargon acheive between a 10% and a 25% error rate by platform with the open source VOSK platform performing on the far end of the failure rate and the Microsoft solution performing best. The cost of each technology is comparible and the word timings necessary for further calculations such as speech rate are present in all platform. All platforms offer privacy integration appropriate to meet North American and European standars that are required for Health Service providers. Only 2 of the solutions tested offered speaker diarization and the better performing option, IBM, was chosen for the second objective.

The results of the second objective are being finalized. However, six psychiatric residents have thus far utilized ASR in the context of a standardized patient interview and undergone interviews on the perceived utility of tool as a result. Reception is favorable with a common caveat that the technology cannot be relied upon for accuracy. Roughly half of the participants have identified an unconscious linguistic habit while reviewing their speech patterns, such as saying "okay" or "mhm" more often than they had perceived. Two participants indicated that they would like to change that habit. None of the participants endorsed the idea that they would have asked different questions after reviewing the transcript. All of them endorsed the idea that ASR has a role in formative psychiatric interviews.

CONCLUSION(S):

This is a work in progress.

SYNOPSIS:

This is a work in progress.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

The author declares that he has no conflict of interest. This research proposal was presented to the ethical board for preliminary assessment and no further ethics review was found to be necessary. Informed consent was obtained from all participants in the study. No medical residents were intentionally harmed over the course of this research.

- 1. Leeuwis E, Federico M, Cettolo M. Language modeling and transcription of the TED corpus lectures. *IEEE International Conference on Acoustics, Speech, and Signal Processing.* 2003:1-1.
- 2. Mohr D, Turner D, Pond G, Kamath J, De Vos C, Carpenter P. Speech Recognition as a Transcription Aid: A Randomized Comparison With Standard Transcription. *Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association.* 2003;10,:85–93.
- 3. Munteanu C, Baecker R, Penn G, Toms E, James D. The effect of speech recognition accuracy rates on the usefulness and usability of webcast archives. Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems 2006:493–502.
- 4. Whitley R, Crawford M. Qualitative Research in Psychiatry. The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry. 2005;50(2):108-114.

Effect of Smoke-Free Policies on Aggression in the Psychiatric Inpatient Setting

RESIDENT NAME:

Gale, Laura, PGY-1

SUPERVISOR:

Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

PROPOSED RESEARCH STUDY:

In March of 2020, the COVID-19 pandemic and associated public health restrictions gave rise to smoking policy changes within acute care units at the Waterford Hospital. The proposed study will analyze staff perceptions and reported incidents of aggression before and after this change, which allowed patients to smoke in designated balcony areas on the previously smoke-free units. This research is timely because the COVID-19 pandemic has altered the ability of inpatients to come and go freely, thus precipitating a need for policy change. During my recent research elective, I completed a review of available literature to learn more about smoking policies in the psychiatric inpatient setting. The purpose of this literature review was to explore: 1) the prevalence of smoking in individuals with psychiatric disorders, 2) symptoms of withdrawal following abrupt smoking cessation, as is mandated by smoking bans, and 3) the effect of smoking bans on patient aggression in psychiatric inpatient settings. The results of this literature review will be discussed in my future Grand Rounds presentation. The results of the study as a whole may be used practically to inform decisions about smoking policy.

ADHD, College and Adulting... Isn't There an App for That?

RESIDENT NAME:

Marchak, Amanda, PGY-2

SUPERVISOR:

Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND/INTRODUCTION:

Turning eighteen marks the transition from childhood to adulthood. What is often forgotten is that the freedom of adulthood comes at the cost of increasing responsibilities – pursuing post-secondary education (usually required for securing a job with a livable wage); taking over the mundane, but necessary, tasks of day-to-day life that were previously left to their parents; transitioning from the pediatric to adult healthcare system. With so many changes occurring in close succession, it is understandable that students will encounter some degree of difficulty when beginning post-graduate studies. Further, when executive functions are impaired, it is apparent why students with attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) are less successful academically – on average, ten percentage points or a full letter grade behind (Weyandt, et al., 2013) – and have been found to withdraw from significantly more classes than their peers without ADHD (Advokat, Lane, & Luo, 2011).

OBJECTIVES:

Complete a literature review to determine:

- 1. what can be, or is already being done, to aid individuals with ADHD in their transition into post-secondary education; and
- 2. if, in today's technologically-dependent society, there is a way to harness technology to facilitate individuals with ADHD in their transition into post-secondary education.

Based on the results of the literature review:

- 1. develop a curriculum for a multi-week group program targeted at teaching adolescents and young adults with ADHD about various technologic resources that can be employed in time management and the self-management of ADHD; and
- 2. using pre- and post-surveys completed by group participants, determine if dedicated teaching surrounding technological resources increases the use of these tools, thereby facilitating the transition into post-secondary studies.

METHODOLOGY:

A literature review was conducted after PubMED, PsychINFO, and EPIC database searches were carried out on July 8, 2019. Six search strings were created to encompass the topic of interest:

- 1. ADHD
- 2. college students/young adults
- 3. technology and reminder systems
- 4. time management
- 5. transitions
- 6. life skills.

Permutations of terms were included in the search. Further, the MeSH function was used when searching the PubMED database, while the equivalent Thesaurus function was used when searching the PsychINFO and EPIC databases.

Abstracts of all identified articles were reviewed to determine applicability to the research objectives. Relevant articles were reviewed in full prior to inclusion in the literature review.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

A combination of all search strings yielded no results when searching the PubMED, PsychINFO or EPIC databases. Indicative of a gap in the literature, the search field was broadened by examining the different components of the initial query of the use of technology amongst individuals with ADHD in the transition to post-secondary education. This included:

- 1. transitioning from high school to post-secondary education amongst individuals with ADHD.
- 2. organizational, time management and life skills training in adolescents with ADHD.
- 3. the use of technology amongst individuals with ADHD.
- 4. transitioning from pediatric to adult care amongst individuals with ADHD.

CONCLUSION(S):

The literature review highlighted that adolescents with ADHD transitioning into postsecondary education are disadvantaged compared to their peers. On top of the challenges associated with attending university, they also have to contend with the challenges of transitioning to adult health care services and their ADHD symptomatology. Unfortunately, a number of these challenges are long-standing, systemic issues. Technology has the potential to be a tool, but the evidence surrounding the use of it in the self-management of ADHD is scant. Future research into this area is required.

Unfortunately, secondary to the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic and the associated physical distancing requirements implemented in response to same, development of the proposed multi-week group program has had to be suspended. However, this does not mean that technology cannot be used effectively in the interim. If choosing to incorporate it into an ADHD management plan, careful consideration needs to be given as to *what* purpose it will be serving and if an alternate, better validated option exists.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT:

No financial disclosure or conflicts of interest with the presented material.

- 1. Advokat, C., Lane, S. M., & Luo, C. (2011). College Students With and Without ADHD: Comparison of Self-Report of Medication Usage, Study Habits, and Academic Achievement. *Journal of Attention Disorders*, 656-666.Weyandt, L., DuPaul, G. J., Verdi, G., Rossi, J. S., Swentosky,
- 2. A. J., Vilardo, B. S., ... Carson, K. S. (2013). The Performance of College Students with and without ADHD: Neuropsychological, Academic, and Psychosocial Functioning. *Journal of Psychopathology and Behavioral Assessment*, 421-435.

Immigrants and Refugees to Canada Are at an Increased Risk of Mental Health Issues With Compounding Barriers to Accessing Mental Health Services. A Literature Review and Idea for a Future Research Project

RESIDENT NAME:

Tau, Mahlodi, PGY-2

SUPERVISOR:

Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND:

The demographics of Canada have changed over the years with an influx of immigrants and refugees into the country. This is also reflected in our public health, including our mental health system. The World Health Organization's concept of mental health includes the promotion of mental well-being, the prevention and treatment of mental illness, as well as the rehabilitation of persons affected by mental illness. Statistics Canada showed that in 2011 over 20% of the Canadian population was foreign-born.

Research shows that factors such as acculturative stress, poverty and low socioeconomic status, lack of social support, history of trauma and ethnic discrimination (real or perceived), all contribute to mental illness.

Immigrants encounter barriers availing of these services.

Research has shown that health practitioners can help immigrants improve and access social and professional networks. Mental health education can be incorporated into supports and services available.

OBJECTIVES:

Possible objectives for my future research project would be:

- 1. To explore barriers that refugees and immigrants face to obtain a timely mental health referral and seeing mental health personnel;
- 2. Better understanding of the expression of mental health issues in immigrants; and
- 3. Acculturative stress and its impact on mental health

METHODS USED:

Unknown at this time. Planning on talking to staff at the refugee clinic and Association for New Canadians (ANC). Possible chart review.

RESULTS OBTAINED:

Unknown at this time

CONCLUSIONS:

Unknown at this time.

Predictive Value of Canadian Triage Acuity Scale Designation for Mental Health Complaints in a Psychiatric Emergency Department Upon Disposition and Length of Hospital Stay

RESIDENT:

Fitzgerald, Emily, PGY-2

SUPERVISOR:

Mercer, Robert, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND:

The Canadian Emergency Department (ED) Triage and Acuity Scale (CTAS) was adopted widely in Canadian Emergency Departments to provide an efficient method to allocate healthcare resources in a timely and reliable method to ensure patients were being assessed in an order that reflects the urgency of their condition. To our knowledge there is no available literature that evaluates the impact of CTAS score on disposition of patients attending a psychiatric ED.

OBJECTIVES:

Our study aims to identify how CTAS score is related to not only disposition of patients with mental health concerns at the PAU but also the length of hospital stay for those admitted to an acute care psychiatric unit.

METHODOLOGY:

This will be a retrospective single-center chart review study conducted in the PAU of the WFH, St. John's, NL which is a center that almost exclusively serves adult patients. Our study population will be all patients presenting to the PAU for a mental health complaint during given time period. Identifying data (health card number, age, and sex) will be collected for each patient presentation as well as CTAS score, discharge date, admission location if appropriate, and length of hospital stay if appropriate. After obtaining approval from the Newfoundland and Labrador Health Research Ethics Board and Research Integrity and Ethics, we will be completing a regression analysis looking at CTAS score, rate of admission, and length of stay in hospital.

RESULTS, CONCLUSION, SYNPOSIS, AND DISCLOSURES

Pending.

REFERENCES:

1. Broadbent M, Moxham L, Dwyer T. Issues associated with the triage of clients with a mental illness in Australian emergency departments. *Australas Emerg Nurs J*. 2010;13(4):117–123.

- 2. Happell B, Summers M, Pinikahana J. The triage of psychiatric patients in the hospital emergency department: a comparison between emergency department nurses and psychiatric nurse consultants. *Accid Emerg Nurs*. 2002;10:65–71.
- 3. Beveridge R, Clark B, Janes L, et al. Canadian Emergency Department Triage and Acuity Scale: implementation guidelines. CJEM. 1999;1(suppl):S2-28.
- 4. Jimenez JG, Murray MJ, Beveridge R, et al. Implementation of the Canadian Emergency Department Triage and Acuity Scale (CTAS) in the Principality of Andorra: Can triage parameters serve as emergency department quality indicators? CJEM 2003;5:315-22.
- 5. Warren D, Jarvis A, Leblanc L, and the National Triage Task Force members. *Canadian paediatric triage and acuity scale: implementation guidelines for emergency departments.* Can J Emerg Med 2001;3(4 suppl):S1-27.
- 6. Smart D, Pollard C, and Walpole B. *Mental Health Triage in Emergency Medicine.* Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry. 1999;33(1):57-66.
- Owens PL, Mutter R, Stocks C. Mental Health and Substance Abuse-Related Emergency Department Visits among Adults, 2007: Statistical Brief #92. In: Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project (HCUP) Statistical Briefs. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (US), Rockville (MD); 2006. <u>(12.5% usage ED</u> mental health pts 2006 in US)
- 8. Clarke D, Usick R, Sanderson, A, Giles-Smith L. and Baker, J., *Emergency attitudes towards mental illness*. Int J Ment Health Nurs 2014, 23: 273-284. doi:10.1111/inm.12040
- 9. Clarke D, Brown AM, Hughes L, and Motluk L. *Education to improve the triage of mental health patients in general hospital emergency departments.* Accident and Emergency Nursing. 2006. 14: 210-218.
- 10. Brown AM, Clark D, and Spence J. *Canadian Triage and Acuity Scale: testing the mental health categories.* Open Access Emergency Medicine. 2015. 7: 79-84.
- 11. Ledet L and Chatmon B. *Treatment and Outcomes in Adult Designated Psychiatric Emergency Units.* Crit Care Nurs N Am. 2019. 31: 225-236.
- Molina-Lopez A, Cruz-Islas JB, Palma-Cortes M, Guizar-Sanchez DP, Garfias-Rau CY, Ontiveros-Uribe MP, and Fresan-Orellana. Validity and reliability of a novel Colour-Risk Psychiatric Triage in a psychiatric emergency department. BMC Psychiatry. 16: 30.
- Broadbent M, Jarman H, and Berk M. Emergency department mental health triage scales improve outcomes. Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice. 2004. 10 (1): 57-62.

- 14. Bullard M, Unger B, Spence J, Grafstein E, and the CTAS National Working Group. Revisions to the Canadian Emergency Department Triage and Acuity Scale (CTAS) adult guidelines. CJEM. 2008. 10(2): 136-142.
- 15. Bazarian J, Stern R, and Wax P. Accuracy of ED Triage of Psychiatric Patients. American Journal of Emergency Medicine. 2004. 22(4): 249-253.
- 16. Faris N, Baroud E, Al Hariri M, Bachir R, El-Khoury J, and Batley N. Characteristics and dispositional determinants of psychiatric emergencies in a University Hospital in Beirut. Asian Journal of Psychiatry. 2019. 42: 42-47.

To Admit or Not To Admit the Borderline Patient

RESIDENT NAME:

Wang, Mingyang, PGY-3

SUPERVISOR:

Bonnell, Weldon, MD FRCPC

BACKGROUND:

Patients with borderline personality disorder (BPD) can be challenging to manage. Healthcare professionals often face the dilemma of hospital admission versus outpatient management when presented with the BPD patient with the risk of suicide. However, the relationship between hospitalization and suicide rate has not been clearly established.

OBJECTIVES:

The current literature review aims to evaluate the effect of various lengths of hospitalization on the suicide rate in this population.

METHODOLOGY:

Key terms were searched through the search engines PubMed and PsycINFO. Additionally, articles were further gathered through the references of the articles found in the initial search. The types of sources used included journal articles, online textbooks, and consensus guidelines. The inclusion criteria included patients meeting diagnostic criteria for borderline personality disorder in DSM-IV or DSM-V, admissions into a hospital setting, and a study outcome that includes severity of suicidal ideation or suicide attempt. Exclusion criteria included a lack of borderline personality disorder or traits, and lack of suicide ideation or attempt as an outcome.

RESULTS:

Drawbacks of long-term hospitalization

Several studies have shown modest benefits of short-term hospitalization or outpatient management over long-term hospitalization. Many experts do not quite agree on the optimal management, particularly about the value of hospital admission. Some studies suggest that admission is often counterproductive and should be avoided. Other studies suggest that despite the counterproductivity of admission in certain situations, serious suicide attempt and acute psychotic symptoms may warrant admission; nonetheless, brief stays are preferable.

Benefits of hospitalization

Two studies suggest greater symptom improvement with hospitalization. One of which is an RCT that showed greater decrease in suicide attempt, self-harm, and self-reported measures of depression, anxiety and interpersonal function in partial hospitalization compared to standard outpatient psychiatric care.

CONCLUSIONS:

The current literature does not define a clear consensus on the effect of hospitalization on suicide rate in patients with BPD. The findings showed mixed evidence with neither a strong consensus on long-term inpatient management nor outpatient psychiatric care. There is, however, modest support for the notion of partial hospitalization for the management of BPD.

- 1. American Psychiatric Association. Work Group on Borderline Personality Disorder. (2001). *Practice guideline for the treatment of patients with borderline personality disorder* (1st ed.). Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association.
- 2. Bartak, A., Andrea, H., Spreeuwenberg, M. D., Ziegler, U. M., Dekker, J., Rossum, B. V., . . . Emmelkamp, P. M. (2011). Effectiveness of outpatient, day hospital, and inpatient psychotherapeutic treatment for patients with cluster B personality disorders. *Psychother Psychosom, 80*(1), 28-38. doi:10.1159/000321999
- 3. Bateman, A., & Fonagy, P. (1999). Effectiveness of partial hospitalization in the treatment of borderline personality disorder: a randomized controlled trial. *Am J Psychiatry*, *156*(10), 1563-1569. doi:10.1176/ajp.156.10.1563
- 4. Bateman, A., & Fonagy, P. (2003). Health service utilization costs for borderline personality disorder patients treated with psychoanalytically oriented partial hospitalization versus general psychiatric care. *Am J Psychiatry*, *160*(1), 169-171. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.160.1.169
- 5. Biskin, R. S., & Paris, J. (2012b). Management of borderline personality disorder. *Canadian Medical Association Journal, 184*(17), 1897. doi:10.1503/cmaj.112055
- 6. Chiesa, M. (2005). In-patient hospital-based psychosocial treatment of borderline personality disorder: A systematic review of rationale and evidence-base. In (pp. 292-301): Giovanni Fioriti Editore.
- 7. Chiesa, M., & Fonagy, P. (2007). Prediction of Medium-Term Outcome in Cluster B Personality Disorder following Residential and Outpatient Psychosocial Treatment. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics, 76*(6), 347-353. doi:10.1159/000107562
- 8. Coyle, T. N., Shaver, J. A., & Linehan, M. M. (2018). On the potential for iatrogenic effects of psychiatric crisis services: The example of dialectical behavior therapy for adult women with borderline personality disorder. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *86*(2), 116-124. doi:10.1037/ccp0000275
- 9. Goodman, M., Tomas, I. A., Temes, C. M., Fitzmaurice, G. M., Aguirre, B. A., & Zanarini, M. C. (2017). Suicide attempts and self-injurious behaviours in adolescent and adult

patients with borderline personality disorder. *Personality and Mental Health*, 11(3), 157-163. doi:10.1002/pmh.1375

- 10. Morissette, L., & Parisien, M. (1997). [The hospital's contribution to the treatment of patients with borderline personality disorders]. *Sante Ment Que, 22*(1), 30-42.
- 11. Paris, J. (2005). Recent advances in the treatment of borderline personality disorder. *Can J Psychiatry*, *50*(8), 435-441. doi:10.1177/070674370505000802
- 12. Soloff, P. H., & Fabio, A. (2008). Prospective predictors of suicide attempts in borderline personality disorder at one, two, and two-to-five year follow-up. *Journal of Personality Disorders, 22*(2), 123-134. doi:10.1521/pedi.2008.22.2.123
- Wilberg, T., Friis, S., Karterud, S., Mehlum, L., Urnes, Ø., & Vaglum, P. (1998). Outpatient group psychotherapy: A variable continuation treatment for patients with borderline personality disorder treated in a day hospital? A 3-year follow-up study. *Nordic Journal of Psychiatry*, *52*(3), 213-221. doi:10.1080/08039489850139139